

LUND UNIVERSITY

Oncologic and reproductive outcome and Quality of Life after robot-assisted surgery for early stage cervical cancer. Evaluation of radical hysterectomy and radical trachelectomy.

Ekdahl, Linnea

2021

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Ekdahl, L. (2021). Oncologic and reproductive outcome and Quality of Life after robot-assisted surgery for early stage cervical cancer. Evaluation of radical hysterectomy and radical trachelectomy. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund]. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors: 1

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply: Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the

legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

- or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain

· You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Oncologic and reproductive outcome and Quality of Life after robot-assisted surgery for early stage cervical cancer

Evaluation of radical hysterectomy and radical trachelectomy

LINNEA EKDAHL OBSTETRICS AND GYNECOLOGY | FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY



Radical hysterectomy and radical trachelectomy are complex surgical procedures. A woman with an early cervical cancer should be offered an individualized treatment that is oncologically safe. Offering information on different surgical approaches and their advantages and disadvantages and the possible impact on the womans future health and quality of life is important. The organization of care and surgical experience should be taken into account when choosing the surgical approach.





Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2021:139 ISBN 978-91-8021-146-8 ISSN 1652-8220



Oncologic and reproductive outcome and Quality of Life after robotassisted surgery for early stage cervical cancer.

Evaluation of radical hysterectomy and radical trachelectomy.

Linnea Ekdahl



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology.

December 9, 2021 at 1.00 pm

Faculty opponent Ulrika Ottander

Organization LUND UNIVERSITY		Document name	
		Date of issue 2021-11-13	
Author(s) Linnea Ekdahl		Sponsoring organization	
Oncologic and reproductive outco	me and C	Quality of Life after robot-as	sisted surgery for early stage
Evaluation of radical hysterectomy	/ and rad	ical trachelectomy.	
The standard surgical treatment for elymphadenectomy. Radical trachelec tumors ≤ 2cm. Robotic surgery for gy the technique have emerged to also i have raised concerns regarding the c aim of this thesis is to evaluate the or and quality of life after RRT. Study I: A nationwide study to compr and 628 robot-assisted radical hyster the open and robot-assisted cohorts, found no significant differences in sur Study II: A nationwide study to evalu RRH for early stage cervical cancer (RC-T), the rate of recurrence was 3. introductory cohort (p < 0.05). This we postoperative complications decreases Study III: A multicenter international fertility sparing RRT. The oncologic of recurrence rate of 7.2%. Pregnancy re babies of which 54 (70 %) were delive recurrence rate is comparable to the Study IV: A multicenter international following RRT. Of women prescribed beyond the first trimester were prema second trimester miscarriage or a pre- metronidazole/no sexual intercourse miscarriage and premature Cesarear Study V: A Single institution evalutate 42 women with a completed RRT rec dyspareunia. Lymphoedema was rep present excellent oncologic and fertili particularly with regards to their sexual	arly stage tomy (RR necologic include id nocologic c are overa respectiv rvival rate tate the in Among th 6% in the as also se ed with in study to e utcome o rate was 8 ered at te IRTA stude evaluatio an oral m aturely de emature d in pregna s was ob on of long urred. Th orted in 4 ty outcome al well-be	e cervical cancer is a radical h T) is an option in patients inte al cancer was introduced in Li entification of sentinel lymph n safety of robot assisted radica butcome after RRH and RRT in Il survival (OS) and disease-frr. The 5-year OS was 92% and ely. Propensity score analysis s between the groups. npact of institutional surgical e e 489 women who did not rec experienced cohort (>50 pro- sen in tumors < 2 cm regardles creased institutional surgical e evaluate long term oncologic a f the 166 women included, wit 80%. There were 81 pregnanci rm and 65 (86%) delivered ge dy and larger individual studies toronidazole regime from GW livered compared with 13/31 (elivery when the regime was r ncies after RRT a four-fold rec served. I term clinical outcome and qu e median GHS score was 75. 5%. Pregnancy rate was 79% te. The women's quality of life ing and lymphatic side-effects omy, robot-assisted radical	ysterectomy with pelvic rested in future fertility and with und, Sweden, in 2005 and since then todes. Two international publications if hysterectomy (RRH). The overall n addition to reproductive outcome ee survival (DFS) between 236 open 194% and DFS was 84% and 88% for , matched for seven parameters, xperience on recurrence rate following eive adjuvant radio chemotherapy eedures) compared to 9.3% in the ss of RC-T ($p < 0.05$). The rate of experience. Ind reproductive outcome following h 4.8% node positivity, was a ies beyond first trimester and 76 live stational week (GW) \ge 32+0. The s of vaginal radical trachelectomy. the with reproductive outcome 15+0 to 21+6 2/22 (9%) pregnancies 42%) pregnancies resulting in a not applied. With a regime of oral duction in second trimester ality of life following RRT. None of the 48% of patients reported worry of . This single institution evaluation was affected postoperatively, .
reproductive outcome, quality of li	fe rms (if an	v)	
Supplementary bibliographical inform	ation	<i>」</i> /	Language
ISSN and key title			ISBN 978-91-8021-146-8
Recipient's notes	Numbe	r of pages 76.	Price
	Securit	y classification	

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature Linea Elisabet

Date 2021-10-29

Oncologic and reproductive outcome and Quality of Life after robotassisted surgery for early stage cervical cancer.

Evaluation of radical hysterectomy and radical trachelectomy

Linnea Ekdahl



Front cover by Caroline Stenberg.

Copyright Linnea Ekdahl

Paper 1 © European Journal of Cancer

Paper 2 © Journal of Clinical Medicine

Paper 3 © European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and

Reproductive Biology

Paper 4 © by Ekdahl L, Paraghamian S, Eoh K J, Thumuluru KM, Butler-Manuel S, Kim Y T, Boggess J F, Persson J, Falconer H. (Manuscript unpublished).

Paper 5 © by Ekdahl L, Crusensvärd M, Reynisson P, Lönnerfors C, Persson J. Authors (Manuscript unpublished).

Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2021:139 Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology

ISBN 978-91-8021-146-8 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2021



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se



To Ida, Felix, Jesper and Martin

Table of Contents

Thesis at a glance	8
Original papers	9
Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning	10
Abstract	13
List of abbreviations	16
Introduction	17
Background	19
Cervical cancer	
Epidemiology and etiology	
Prevention	20
Symptoms and diagnosis	21
Histopathology and Staging	22
Treatment	
Outcome	
Fertility outcome following radical trachelectomy	
Postoperative complications	
Quality of Life after RRT	
Aims	
General aims	
Specific aims	
Material and methods	41
Study 1	41
Study II	
Study III-IV	43
Study V	45
Ethical considerations	46
Results	47
Study I	47

Study II	
Study III	
Study IV	
Study V	51
Discussion	
Study I-II	
Methodological considerations study I-II	55
Study III-V	
Methodological considerations study III-V	
Conclusions	61
Future aspects	62
Acknowledgements	63
References	

0
2
a
50
3
+
3
5
č.
Ē

Study I	Aim	Results	Conclusion
Study I: No survival difference between robotic and open radical hysterectomy for women with early-stage cervical cancer: results from a nationwide population-based cohort study.	To compare overall survival (OS) and disease-free survival (DFS) after open (ORH) and robotic radical hysterectomy (RRH) for early-stage cervical cancer.	In 864 women (236 open and 628 robotic) the 5- year OS was 92% and 94% and DFS was 84% and 88% for the open and robotic cohorts, respectively. Using propensity score analysis, matched for relevant parameters, no significant differences in survival rates between the groups was seen.	In a complete nationwide population-based cohort, where RH for early-stage cervical cancer is highly centralised, neither long-term survival nor pattern of recurrence differed significantly between open and robotic surgery.
Study II: Increased Institutional Surgical Experience in Robot- Assisted Radical Hysterectomy for Early Stage Cervical Cancer Reduces Recurrence Rate: Results from a Nationwide Study	To evaluate the impact of institutional surgical experience on recurrence following robotic radical hysterectomy (RRH) for early stage cervical cancer.	Among the 489 women who did not receive adjuvant radio chemotherapy (RC-T), the rate of recurrence was 3.6% in the experienced cohort (>50 procedures) compared with 9.3% in the introductory cohort ($p < 0.05$). This was also seen in tumors < 2 cm regardless of RC-T ($p < 0.05$).	The rate of recurrence following RRH for early stage cervical cancer decreased with increased institutional surgicial experience, in tumors < 2 cm and in women who did not receive adjuvant RC-T.
Study III: Long term oncologic and reproductive outcomes after robot-assisted radical rechelectomy for early-stage cervical cancer. An international multicenter study.	Long term oncologic and reproductive outcome following fertility sparing robot-assisted radical trachelectomy (RRT).	166 women were included with 4.8% node positivity. At a median follow up of 58 months, 12 women (7.2%) had recurred. Pregnancy rate was wown. There were 81 pregnancies beyond the first trimester and 76 live babies of which 54 (70%) were delivered at term and 65 (86%) delivered at gestational week (GW) $\geq 32+0$.	The recurrence rate in this study is comparable to the recurrence rate after minimally invasive trachelectomy stated in the IRTA study and in larger individual studies of vaginal radical trachelectomy. The high pregnancy rate and low rate of premature delivery before GW 32+0 and low rate freasibility of the robot-assisted approach.
Study IV: A combination of second trimester oral metronidazole and no sexual intercourse during second and third trimester may reduce late miscarriage and premature delivery after fertility sparing radical trachelectomy.	Evaluation of factors potentially associated with reproductive outcome following fertility sparing robotic radical trachelectomy (RRT) in cervical cancer.	In pregnancies where a regime of oral metronidazole from GW 15+0 $-21+6$ and sexual abstinence from GW 15+0 was prescribed 2/22 (9%) but a premature delivery compared with 13/31 (42%) when the regime was not applied (p =0.009). A short postoperative non pregnant cervical length was associated with a lower conception rate (p =0.04).	A four-fold reduction in second trimester miscarriages and premature Cesareans in pregnancies after RRT was observed, after oral metronidazole/no sexual intercourse regime. A short postoperative non pregnant cervical length was associated with impaired fertility.
Study V: Quality of Life and long-term clinical outcome following robot-assisted radical trachelectomy.	Evalutation of long term clinical outcome following robotic radical trachelectomy (RRT) including Quality of Life, sexual function and lymphedema.	None of the 42 women with a completed RRT recurred. The median GHS score was 75. 48% of patients reported worry of dyspareunia. Lymphoedema was reported in 45%. Pregnancy rate was 79%. A metronidazole/no sexual intercourse regime was applied in 26 of 28 pregnancies, resulting in a 92% term (≥GW 36+0) delivery rate.	RRT in this single institution study was associated with excellent oncologic and obstetric outcomes. Women's quality of life was affected postoperatively, particularly with regards to their sexual well-being and lymphatic side- effects.

Original papers

This thesis is based on the following original papers, which will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals. The papers are appendixed at the end of the thesis.

I. Alfonzo E, Wallin E, **Ekdahl L**, Staf C, Rådestad AF, Reynisson P, Stålberg K, Falconer H, Persson J, Dahm-Kähler P. No survival difference between robotic and open radical hysterectomy for women with early-stage cervical cancer: results from a nationwide population-based cohort study. European Journal of Cancer. 2019; 116:169-177.

II. **Ekdahl L,** Wallin E, Alfonzo E, Reynisson P, Lönnerfors C, Dahm-Kähler P, Falconer H, Persson J. Increased Institutional Surgical Experience in Robot-Assisted Radical Hysterectomy for Early Stage Cervical Cancer Reduces Recurrence Rate: Results from a Nationwide Study. Journal of Clinical Medicine. 2020; 9(11):3715.

III. **Ekdahl L**, Paraghamian S, Eoh K J, Thumuluru KM, Butler-Manuel S, Kim Y T, Boggess J F, Persson J, Falconer H. Long term oncologic and reproductive outcomes after robot-assisted radical trachelectomy for early-stage cervical cancer. An international multicenter study. Manuscript unpublished.

IV. **Ekdahl L**, Eoh K J, Thumuluru KM, Butler-Manuel S, Kim Y T, Falconer H, Persson J. A combination of second trimester oral metronidazole and no sexual intercourse during second and third trimester may reduce late miscarriage and premature delivery after fertility sparing radical trachelectomy. European Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2021; 265:90-95.

V. **Ekdahl L**, Crusensvärd M, Reynisson P, Lönnerfors C, Persson J. Quality of Life and clinical outcome following robotic radical trachelectomy. Submitted after review to European Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology and Reproductive Biology.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Globalt är livmoderhalscancer (cervixcancer) den fjärde vanligaste cancerformen hos kvinnor och den vanligaste gynekologiska cancerformen med höga incidenssiffror i synnerhet i utvecklingsländer. I Sverige är sjukdomen relativt sett ovanligare men drabbar fortfarande cirka 550 kvinnor årligen varav två tredjedelar i så tidigt stadium att man kan behandla kirurgiskt medan strålbehandling rekommenderas i mer avancerade stadier.

Kirurgisk behandling innebär i normalfallet att hela livmodern opereras bort med marginaler mot frisk vävnad (radikal hysterektomi) samtidigt med en utrymning av lymfkörtlar i bäckenet. Sedan 2006 har flertalet radikala hysterektomier i Lund utförts med operationsrobot, en typ av mer exakt titthålskirurgi, vilket anses ha fördelar med kortare vårdtider och färre komplikationer jämfört med öppen radikal hysterektomi (ORH) och kortare operationstider än traditionell titthålskirurgi som ofta anses för komplicerad.

Om det finns ett önskemål om bevarad fertilitet och om tumören är liten och belägen i den yttre delen av livmoderhalsen kan fertiliteten bevaras via ett speciellt ingrepp, radikal trakelektomi, vilket innebär att större delen av livmoderhalsen tas bort och att vagina sys tillbaka till resterande livmoder. För att minska risken för förtidsbörd görs en förstärkning av livmoderhalsen med en permanent sutur (inre cerclage) varefter förlossning måste ske med kejsarsnitt. Även vid detta ingrepp genomförs lymfkörtelutrymning i bäckenet. Risken för återfall och påverkan på fertilitet på lång sikt samt risken för förtidsbörd och påverkan på livskvalitet, sexuell funktion och lymfödem är otillräckligt studerat efter trakelektomi.

Risken för återfall vid livmoderhalscancer beror huvudsakligen på om tumören spritt sig till lymfkörtlarna liksom på tumörens storlek. Vid spridning till lymfkörtlarna, vid otillräckliga marginaler till frisk vävnad efter kirurgi eller vid oväntat stora tumörer ges onkologisk efterbehandling i form av strålning med tillägg av cellgift. Efter lymfkörtelutrymning finns en risk att utveckla lymfsvullnad i benen vilket orsakar ett livslångt lidande och lymfterapeutiska åtgärder.

Avhandlingens målsättning är att utvärdera onkologiskt och reproduktivt utfall samt livskvalité och kroppsfunktion efter robot assisterad kirurgisk behandling vid tidig livmoderhalscancer.

Studie I jämför återfallsfrekvens och överlevnad efter radikal hysterektomi med lymfkörtelutrymning utförd som öppen (ORH) eller robotassisterad (RRH) kirurgi. Studien inkluderade 864 kvinnor opererade för tidig livmoderhalscancer mellan 2011 och 2017 i Sverige. Studien, som baseras på det svenska kvalitetsregistret för gynekologisk cancerkirurgi som startades 2008 och inkluderar cervixcancer sedan 2011, motiverades av att en lägre återfallsrisk efter öppen kirurgi hade beskrivits i två internationella studier, en amerikansk registerstudie och en internationell studie där man lottat patienter till öppen eller minimalinvasiv kirurgi. Resultaten gjorde att många länder, inklusive Sverige därefter rekommenderar öppen kirurgi som förstahandsval. Våra resultat från studie I visar att robotassisterad radikal hysterektomi är onkologiskt lika säker som öppen teknik i svenska förhållanden med delvis centralisering.

I **studie II** undersökte vi om kirurgisk erfarenhet påverkar risken för återfall efter RRH vid tidig livmoderhalscancer. Studien inkluderade alla 635 kvinnor som genomgått RRH i Sverige från 2005 till juni 2017, och inkluderade därför tidiga resultat från de kliniker som startat robotkirurgi innan 2011. Vi studerade en brytpunkt på 50 RRH per institution efter vilken risken för återfall och även allvarliga postoperativa komplikationer minskade. Resultaten kan eventuellt förklara den sämre överlevnad som setts efter RRH i internationella studier som ofta genomförts när RRH var under en introduktionsperiod och/eller på centra med ett litet årligt antal av RRH. Resultaten pekar på vikten av strukturerad implementering av en ny operationsteknik samt betydelsen av eventuell ytterligare centralisering.

Studie III-IV utvärderar långtids fertilitet och onkologiskt utfall efter robotassisterad radikal trakelektomi (RRT) utförda med liknande operationsteknik mellan 2007 och 2019 vid centra i Europa. Asien och Nordamerika mellan 2007 och 2019. I studie III fann vi att 9 av 149 (6%) kvinnor med en fullständig RRT fick återfall i sin tumörsjukdom vilket överensstämmer med resultat från trakelektomi med andra kirurgiska tekniker och liknande uppföljningstid och riskprofil. Fertilitetsresultaten var högre (80%) än rapporterat i större samlingsmaterial och andelen födda efter graviditetsvecka 32 var 86% vilket också är en internationellt hög siffra. I studie IV såg vi att en kort kvarvarande livmoderhals efter RRT ökar risken att inte lyckas bli gravid efter trakelektomi. Ett mycket viktigt fynd var att en fyrfaldig minskning av risken för förtidsbörd noterades för kvinnor opererade vid kvinnokliniken i Lund som tillämpat en förebyggande antibiotika-behandling mot en avvikande bakterieflora i slidan liksom samlagsförbud under den senare delen av graviditeten. Även om resultaten baseras på ett retrospektivt material är skillnaden så stor att vi anser att denna behandling, som är ofarlig för fostret, skall införas som rutin framgent även på andra kliniker och bekräftas med prospektiva undersökningar.

Studie V utvärderar onkologiska och reproduktiva resultat för de 49 kvinnor som genomgått RRT i Lund mellan åren 2007 och 2020, med ytterligare fokus på livskvalitetsmått utvärderade genom validerade frågeformulär. Studien visar på en

låg återfallsrisk och ger ytterligare data som stödjer den mycket låga prematuritetsfrekvens vi sett med den förebyggande behandlingen i studie IV. Vi fann att livskvalité och sexuell funktion kan påverkas negativt efter trakelektomi samt att 45% upplevde lymfödem efter RRT. Studien bidrar med den bredare bild av effekterna av en RRT vilket är viktigt för att kunna ge kvinnor rätt förväntningar inför ett fertilitetsbevarande ingrepp. RRT.

Abstract

Background:

More than 500 women are diagnosed with cervical cancer in Sweden each year and approximately 65% are candidates for primary surgery. The recommended surgical treatment for early stage cervical cancer is a radical hysterectomy (RH) and pelvic lymphadenectomy. In selected women with a wish for preserved fertility and tumors \leq 2cm radical trachelectomy (RT) is an optional surgical approach.

Robotic surgery for gynecological cancer was introduced in Sweden in 2005 offering minimal invasive surgery and its associated advantages to women previously operated by open surgery. In 2018 two international publications raised concerns regarding the oncologic safety of laparoscopy and robot assisted radical hysterectomy (RRH) for early stage cervical cancer.

The overall aim of this thesis was to evaluate the oncologic outcome after RRH and robotic radical trachelectomy (RRT) and the reproductive outcome and quality of life after RRT.

Aims of the studies:

Study I: To compare disease free survival (DFS) and overall survival (OS) after open radical hysterectomy (ORH) and RRH for early stage cervical cancer in Sweden.

Study II: To investigate the effect of increased surgical experience, per institution, on recurrence rate and surgical complications after RRH.

Study III: To evaluate long-term oncologic outcome, reproductive outcome and postoperative complications following fertility sparing RRT.

Study IV: To investigate factors and regimes possibly associated with second trimester miscarriage and premature delivery following fertility sparing RRT.

Study V: To evaluate quality of life, sexual function and lymphedema as well as other long-term clinical outcomes following RRT.

Material and methods

Study I: A nationwide cohort study including all women ≥ 18 years with FIGO stage IA1-IB1 cervical cancer having a primary RH performed in Sweden between January 2011 and December 2017. Survival rates were compared between open and robotic approach.

Study II: A study including all women who underwent a RRH for stage IA2-IB1 cervical cancer at tertiary referral centers in Sweden from its implementation in December 2005 until June 2017. The material was divided into early and late cohorts per institution and rate of recurrences and surgical complications were compared between groups.

Study III: Consecutive women planned for RRT according to guidelines at five international referral centres between 2007 and 2019 were included. The RRTs were similarly performed sparing the uterine arteries and with the use of an internal cervical cerclage. Perioperative and follow up data were retrieved. Long term oncologic, reproductive and surgical outcome was assessed.

Study IV: Consecutive women with a completed RRT at four international referral centres between 2007 and 2019 were included. An internal cervical cerclage was placed. Factors possibly related to fertility and premature delivery were assessed.

Study V: Consecutive women with a planned RRT at Skåne University Hospital, Lund, between 2007 and 2020 were included. The answers to validated questionnaires (QLQ-C30, QLQ-CX24 and LYMQOL) regarding quality of life, sexual function and lymphoedema were analysed. Oncologic and reproductive outcome as well as postoperative complications were assessed.

Results and conclusions

Study I: Of 864 included women, 628 (73%) underwent RRH and 236 (27%) ORH. The majority (814/864) of the surgeries were performed at a tertiary center. There was no difference in the 5-year OS with 92% in the open group and 94% in the robotic group. Similarly, there was no difference in the 5-year DFS with 84% in the open group and 88% in the robotic group. In the propensity score analysis, the 232 matched women showed no survival differences between the surgical approaches (85% vs 84%).

• In settings where radical hysterectomy for early-stage cervical cancer is highly centralized, robotic radical hysterectomy appears oncologically safe.

Study II: A statistical model indicated a decreased probability of recurrence with increased experience with a cut-off at approximately 50 procedures. The first 50 RRHs (introductory cohort) from each of the six hospitals were compared with the remaining >50 RRHs (experienced cohort) from the most experienced hospitals. Among the 489 women who did not receive adjuvant radio chemotherapy (RC-T),

the rate of recurrence was 3.6% in the experienced cohort (>50 procedures) compared to 9.3% in the introductory cohort (p < 0.05).

• The rate of recurrence following RRH for early stage cervical cancer decreased significantly with increased institutional surgical experience in women who did not receive adjuvant RC-T. Studies on RRH and organization of care should consider the negative impact of low volume surgeons and early adopters on the rate of recurrence.

Study III: 166 women were included (4.8% node positivity) and at a median follow up of 58 months, 12 of all women (7.2%) and 9 (6.0%) of women with a completed RRT had recurred. The pregnancy rate was 80% and of the 76 live births, 54 (70%) were delivered at term and 65 (86%) were delivered at gestational week (GW) \geq 32+0.

• In this long-term follow-up of RRT the recurrence rate is comparable to studies with similar tumor risk profile and follow-up time. The high pregnancy rate and low rate of premature delivery before GW 32+0 underlines the feasibility of the robot-assisted approach.

Study IV:

In pregnancies where a regime of oral metronidazole from GW 15+0 -21+6 and sexual abstinence from GW 15+0 was prescribed 2/22 (9%) had a premature delivery compared with 13/31 (42%) when the regime was not applied (p=0.009). A short postoperative non pregnant cervical length was associated with a lower conception rate (p=0.04).

• An second trimester oral metronidazole regime combined with no sexual intercourse during pregnancy may reduce second trimester miscarriage and premature deliveries in pregnancies after RRT. A short postoperative non pregnant cervical length was associated with impaired fertility.

Study V: None of the 42/49 women with a completed RRT recurred. Sexual/vaginal functioning in the symptom scale had a median score of 25 of 100 in the questionnaire and 48% of patients reported worry of dyspareunia. Lymphoedema was reported in 45%, where 9% reported severe symptom. There were no intraoperative or postoperative complications CD \geq grade III. Of women who attempted to conceive 79% were successful. An oral metronidazole/no sexual intercourse regime (described in study IV) was applied in 26/28 pregnancies resulting in a 92% term (\geq GW 36+0) delivery rate.

• This single institution RRT was associated with a low recurrence rate, a high fertility rate and an exceptionally high term delivery rate. The women's quality of life was affected postoperatively, particularly with regards to their sexual well-being and lymphatic side-effects.

List of abbreviations

ART	Abdominal radical trachelectomy
CD	Clavien Dindo classification
DFS	Disease free survival
GW	Gestational week
KUH	Karolinska University Hospital
LRT	Laparoscopic radical trachelectomy
LVSI	Lymph vascular space invasion
MI-RT	Minimally invasive radical trachelectomy
MIS	Minimally invasive surgery
ORH	Open radical hysterectomy
OS	Overall survival
QOL	Quality of life
RC-T	Radio chemotherapy
RRH	Robot-assisted radical hysterectomy
RRT	Robot-assisted radical trachelectomy
RSCH	Royal Surrey County Hospital
RH	Radical hysterectomy
RT	Radical trachelectomy
SLN	Sentinel lymph node
SUH	Skåne University Hospital, Lund
UNC	University of North Carolina Chapel Hill
VRT	Vaginal radical trachelectomy
YUHS	Yonsei University College of Medicine

Introduction

A majority of women diagnosed with cervical cancer are of childbearing age. Several factors influence cancer prognosis including grade, stage and responsiveness to treatment. In Sweden, surgery is the primary treatment in approximately 65% of women diagnosed with cervical cancer (RCC 2019) and the recommended procedure is a radical hysterectomy (RH) including a pelvic lymphadenectomy. A RH alleviates the possibility of future pregnancy and in addition carries a risk of both short and long time side effects. Consequently, being diagnosed with cervical cancer has a major impact on the womans present and future life. In women with early stage cervical cancer who wish to preserve fertility a radical trachelectomy (RT) is an optional surgical approach. RT involves removal of the cervix, parametrium and vaginal cuff, while retaining the uterine arteries, uterine fundus, isthmus/upper cervix and adnexa.

In Sweden, robot-assisted surgery for cervical cancer was introduced in 2005 and gradually became the preferred surgical approach. In 2018, two international studies demonstrated inferior survival rate after minimally invasive RH, including robot-assisted technique, compared to open radical hysterectomy (ORH). This led to changes in the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN 2019) and the European Society of Gynecological Oncology (ESGO 2019) treatment guidelines where ORH is recommended as the preferred surgical approach. For RT, the International Radical Trachelectomy Assessment (IRTA) study published in 2021 found no difference in recurrence rate between abdominal RT and minimal invasive RT (Salvo et al. 2021).

This thesis sought to evaluate the oncologic outcome after robot-assisted radical hysterectomy (RRH) from a national Swedish perspective. In addition, the long term oncologic and reproductive outcome as well as postoperative complications and quality of life after robot-assisted radical trachelectomy (RRT) was investigated.

Background

Cervical cancer

Epidemiology and etiology

Globally, cervical cancer is the fourth most common cancer among women, with an estimated 604,000 new cases diagnosed in 2020 (Sung H et al. 2021). In 2018, nearly 90% of the 311,000 deaths due to cervical cancer occurred in low-to-middle-income countries, where the highest regional incidence and mortality was seen in sub Saharan Africa. (Ferlay et al. 2019) (Figure 1). Every year more than 500 women are diagnosed with cervical cancer in Sweden (RCC, 2020).



Figure 1. Estimated age-standardized incidence rates (World) in 2020, cervix uteri, females, all ages. Data source GLOBOCAN 2020. Graph production: IARC (<u>http://gco.iarc.fr/today</u>) World Health Organization.

A majority of cervical cancers is caused by persistent Human Papilloma virus (HPV) infection (Walboomers et al. 1999, Lagheden et al. 2018, Arroyo et al. 2020). Oncoproteins E6 and E7 in high-risk HPV will promote cell proliferation and inactivate tumour suppression pathways causing uncontrolled growth in basal epithelial cells of the cervix (McBride 2017). HPV type 16 and 18 can be found in 71 % of all cervical cancer and HPV 16, 18 and 45 can be found in 94% of all adenocarcinomas (de Sanjose et al. 2010). HPV is mainly transmitted through sexual contact and most prevalent among women in their twenties (Schiffman et al. 2013). The majority of sexually active women will be infected at least once and approximately 90% of HPV infections usually clear up within 1-2 years after

acquisition (RCC 2021). Immunodeficiency due to medication or for example HIV infection increases the risk of a persistent infection (Palefsky 2009). A persistent infection in combination with associated risk factors such as smoking, oral contraceptives and other sexually transmitted diseases predisposes for the development of precancerous lesions (Castellsagué et al. 2002, Silins et al. 2005). The progression rate of untreated high-grade intraepithelial neoplasia (HSIL) to cervical cancer is 12-31% (Mc Credie et al. 2008) whereas the regression rate of low-grade intraepithelial neoplasia (LSIL) is 60% (Oster 1993). Sexual debut at a young age and multiple sexual partners increase the risk of cervical cancer (La Vecchia et al. 1986). HPV vaccination was included in the Swedish vaccination programme for girls age 10-12 years in 2010, and for boys since 2020. It is efficacious in the prevention of infection and decreases the risk of precancerous lesions and cervical cancer (Lei 2020, Castellsagué et al. 2011, Jiayao et al. 2020). If vaccination and screening programmes are not implemented in low-income countries, over 44 million women will be affected by cervical cancer in the next 50 years (Simms et al. 2019).

Prevention

Cytology-based cervical cancer screening was implemented in Sweden in 1965 and has led to a reduction in the incidence of cervical cancer from 25 cases/100 000 in 1965 to 8,4/100 000 in 2012 (NKCx 2017) (Figure 2). Despite a well implemented screening program, an increase in the incidence of adenocarcinoma was noted in Sweden in 2014-2018 (Dillner et al. 2018, Wang et al. 2020) (Figure 3). However, new strategies in the cytology laboratories were implemented and a report in the Swedish Läkartidningen in September 2020 states that the trend of increase might be broken. The Swedish guidelines for cervical cancer prevention from 2021 recommend primary screening every third year with cytology for women age 23-29 and HPV analysis followed by cytology in case of HPV positivity every third year in women between 30–49 years and every seventh year in women between the age 50-64 (RCC 2021).



Figure 2. Incidence of cervical cancer /100 000 women (left) and mortality /100 000 women (right) in Sweden 1960-2020. Data source: NORDCAN https://www-dep.iarc.fr/nordcan/dk/frame.asp



Figure 3. Age standardised incidence of cervical cancer in Sweden per 100 000 women 1970-2019. With kind permission Professor Sparén.

Symptoms and diagnosis

Primary symptoms in cervical cancer are irregular vaginal bleeding, often postcoital, or watery foul-smelling discharge from tumour necrosis. Locally advanced cancer can cause pelvic or abdominal pain and leg oedema due to compression of nerves and veins. Hydronephrosis due to tumour compression of the ureter can cause back pain. If a cervical cancer is suspected, either clinically or through cytology, histologic confirmation is necessary. According to national guidelines a preoperative pelvic MRI and a CT scan of the thorax and abdomen as well as an examination under general anaesthesia including a cystoscopy is needed. If fertility sparing surgery is a suitable option a vaginal ultrasonography is performed to measure the cervical length. A PET-scan is performed in more advanced stages when primary radio chemotherapy is the treatment of choice (RCC 2020).

Histopathology and Staging

Squamous cell carcinoma account for 75 % of all cervical cancers whereas 25% are adenocarcinoma or adenosquamous. Clear cell, mucinous and neuroendocrine tumours are rare and are associated with a poorer prognosis (Tempfer et al. 2018).

The staging of cervical cancer is done according to the International Federation of Gynecology and Oncology (FIGO) classification. The FIGO staging from 2009 was based on clinical examination combined with cystoscopy, urography, rectoscopy and chest X-ray, all basic examinations that are more readily accessible in low resource settings. In 2018 a revised version was presented incorporating both lymph node status from imaging and histopathological results. This updated staging subdivides stage IB tumors into three groups depending on tumor size; all with stroma invasion \geq 5mm. It was implemented in Sweden in January 2020. The Classifications of Malignant Tumors (TNM), describes the size of the primary tumor (T), lymph nodes status (N) and distant metastases (M) and can be combined with the FIGO staging system (Amin MB et al. 2017) see Table 1.

TNM	2018	2009	
T1	1	I	Carcinoma is strictly confined to the cervix (extension to the uterine corpus should be disregarded)
T1a		IA	Invasive cancer identified only microscopically (All gross lesions even with superficial invasion are Stage IB cancers). Stromal invasion is limited to maximal depth of 5 mm and wifth of 7 mm.
T1a1		IA1	Stromal invasion \leq 3 mm in depth and \leq 7mm in width
T1a1	IA1		Stromal invasion < 3 mm in depth
T1a2		IA2	Stromal invasion > 3 mm and \leq 5 mm in depth and \leq 7 mm in width
T1a2	IA2		Stromal invasion ≥ 3 mm and < 5 mm in depth
T1b		IB	Microscopic lesions > IA or macroscopic lesions limited to the cervix.
T1b	IB		Invasive carcinoma confined to the uterine cervix, with measured deepest invasion ≥ 5 mm. (> IA)
T1b1		IB1	Clinical lesions no greater than 4 cm in size
T1b1	IB1		Invasive carcinoma with \ge 5mm stroma invasion and tumor dimensions measures <2 cm in greatest dimension
T1b2		IB2	Clinical lesions > 4cm in size
T1b2	IB2		Invasive carcinoma measures ≥ 2 cm and <4 cm in greatest dimension
T1b3	IB3		Invasive carcinoma measures ≥ 4 cm in greatest dimension
T2	Ш	П	Carcinoma invades beyond the uterus, but has not extended onto the lower third of the vagina or to the pelvic wall
T2a	IIA	IIA	Limited to the upper two-thirds of the vagina without parametrial involvement
T2a1	IIA1	IIA1	Tumor measures < 4 cm in greatest dimension
T2a2	IIA2	IIA2	Tumor measures ≥ 4 cm in greatest dimension
T2b	IIB	IIB	With parametrial involvement but not up to the pelvic wall
Т3	Ш	111	Carcinoma involves the lower third of the vagina and/or extends to the pelvic wall and/or causes hydronephrosis or nonfunctioning kidney and/or involves pelvic and/or para- aortic lymph nodes
Т3а	IIIA	IIIA	Involves the lower third of the vagina, with no extension to the pelvic wall
T3b	IIIB	IIIB	Extension to the pelvic wall and/or hydronephrosis or nonfunctioning kidney from tumor
TXN1	IIIC		Involvement of pelvic and/or para-aortic lymph nodes, irrespective of tumor size and extent
	IIIC1		Pelvic lymph node metastasis only
	IIIC2		Para-aortic lymph node metastasis
T4	IV	IV	Carcinoma has extended beyond the true pelvis or has involved (biopsy-proven) the mucosa of the bladder or rectum
T4a	IVA	IVA	Spread to adjacent pelvic organs
T4b	IVB	IVB	Spread to distant organs

 Table 1. Comparison of TNM classification and FIGO staging 2009 and 2018 of cervical cancer. Adapted from Bhatla et al. 2018 and Wallin 2020. Changes are marked in red.

Adapted from Batla et al 2018.

Treatment

Radical hysterectomy

In early stage cervical cancer surgery is the treatment of choice whereas radiochemotherapy is the primary treatment option in stage IB3 and IIA2-IVB. In stage 1A1-1A2 the recommended treatment is a conisation or simple hysterectomy and in stage IB1-IB2 and IIA1 a radical hysterectomy (RH) is performed (QM type A, Table 2). Ovarian metastases are rare, but removal of the ovaries is recommended in adenocarcinoma or high risk tumours (Shimada et al. 2006).

One of the first to perform a RH was Ernst Wertheim in the late 19th century. The procedure was refined to include a radical excision of the parametrial tissue and a wider resection of the vesicouterine ligament by Hidekazu Okabayashi in Japan in the 1920s (Verleve et al. 2009). Joe Meigs further developed the Wertheim operation in the 1950s to include a pelvic lymphadenectomy (Meigs 1951). This resulted in improved survival rates and a nerve sparing technique was further developed to minimise morbidity. Several classification systems for RH have been presented to systematise the procedure according to the extent of the dissection and tissue removal and to simplify the communication between surgeons. Piver-Ruthledge presented five types of extended hysterectomies in the 1970s (Piver et al. 1974) and Querleu and Morrow presented their four-scale classification of RH (A to D) in 2008 using distinct landmarks and allowing for a nerve-sparing technique (Querleu et al 2008, Querleu et al 2017) (Table 2). A non-randomised study published in 2009 showed a high survival rate after a total mesometrical resection, with removal of the embryologically defined uterovaginal compartment (Hoeckel et al. 2009). The Querleu and Morrow classification best represents the surgical method that is most commonly utilized.

Туре	Resection	Mobilization of the ureter	Lateral dissection	Vaginal resection	Involvement of the sacrotuterine ligament	Invovlement of the vesicouterine ligament
Α	Extrafascial	None	Close to the cervix	Minimal resection	Dissection close to the cervix	Dissection close to the cervix.
В	Modified radical	Partial	Medial to the ureter	10mm	Partial resection	Partial resection
C1	Classic radical	Complete	Lateral to the ureter. At the iliac vessels caudal part preserved	15-20mm	Transection at the rectum. Nerve sparing	Transection at the bladder. Nerve sparing
C2	Classic radical	Complete	Lateral to the ureter. At the iliac vessels including caudal part	15-20mm	Transection at the rectum. Hypogastric nerve is sacrified.	Transection at the bladder. Bladder nerves sacrified.
D	Lateral exended	Complete	At the exit of the a. iliac interna, with exposure of the root to n. ischiadicus	15-20mm	Transection at the rectum	Transection at the bladder

Table 2. Classification of radical hysterectomy accoring to Querleu-Morrow (Querleu et al 2008, Querleu et al 2017).

Radical trachelectomy

European Society of Gynaecological Oncology (ESGO) and National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) guidelines recommend fertility-sparing surgery involving conisation, simple or radical trachelectomy (RT) as an option in women with early stage cervical cancer (tumors ≤ 2 cm) and a wish for preserved fertility (Cibula et al. 2018, Koh et al. 2019). The trend of delayed childbearing has increased the demand for fertility-sparing treatment (Hamilton et al. 2015) and reports have shown an increased implementation of trachelectomy over the last few decades (Cui et al. 2018, Dostalek et al. 2018). RT was first described by Dargent in the early 1990s with a vaginal approach (VRT) combined with a laparoscopic pelvic lymphadenectomy (Dargent et al. 1995). Alternative approaches are abdominal RT via laparotomy (ART) and minimally invasive (MI-RT): laparoscopic (LRT) and robot assisted trachelectomy (RRT). The former has been preferred over a vaginal approach in larger tumors (Li et al. 2013). RRT was first described in a Swedish study in 2008 (Persson et al. 2008). The accuracy and reproducibility of the procedure have been studied and reports an equal level of cervical resection, but superior positioning of the cervical resection compared to vaginal trachelectomy (Persson et al. 2012).

A pelvic lymph node dissection preferably with a sentinel node (SLN) biopsy is performed to evaluated lymph node involvement. On frozen section all SLNs should be free of disease prior to proceeding further with the fertility sparing procedure. The paracolpia, lower parametria, and sacrouterine ligaments are dissected at adequate length. The descending branches of the uterine arteries is ligated but the main branches of the uterine arteries are spared. The cervix is transected and the vagina is divided securing a sufficient vaginal cuff. The removed cervical disc is sent to frozen section to ensure disease free surgical margins. The vagina is sutured to the remaining cervix and a permanent cerclage is placed.

A successful trachelectomy concept requires a preoperative cervical length allowing for resection of the tumour with sufficient margins, yet a remaining cervix of adequate length. The tumour needs to be situated at the distal part of the cervix and a preoperative estimation of the length of the cervix by ultrasonography or MRI in relation to tumour size and location is mandatory for selection of patients for RT. Although no absolute limit exists, the risk of premature labour is likely associated with the length of the remaining cervix where a post trachelectomy length of 10 mm or more is desired (Alvarez et al. 2018). An intraoperatively placed internal cervical cerclage may reduce the risk for premature birth but have the disadvantage of complicating management of second trimester miscarriage. Vaginal cerclages are rarely possible to place due to the lack of ectocervix after a trachelectomy. The association between development of a cervical stenosis and the use of an internal cerclage is unclear (Kim et al. 2014, Li et al. 2015).

Lymphatic anatomy and sentinel lymph node biopsy

In the 19th century pelvic lymphatic anatomy was extensively studied in women who died of puerperal sepsis (Delamere 1904). Although pelvic lymphadenectomy has been a part of the staging procedure for gynecological cancers, more specific attention to the anatomy of the lymphatic drainage of the uterus came about when the sentinel node concept was introduced. Pelvic lymphatic anatomy was rediscovered and described in detail by Geppert et al. in 2017 who specified two separate lymphatic pathways; the upper paracervical pathway (UPP) and the lower paracervial pathway (LPP). The UPP follows the uterine artery to the medial external lymph nodes and/or obturator lymph nodes before crossing the external iliac artery and continuing lateral to the common iliac artery. The LPP runs along the sacrouterine ligament to the presakral area to presacral lymph nodes and thereafter medial to the common iliac artery. Both the UPP and LPP continues to the paraaortic and precaval area (Geppert B et al. 2017) (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Schematic overview of the pelvic uterine lymphatic pathways, UPP = upper paracervical pathway. LPP= lower paracervical pathway. With permission from Dr Geppert. (Geppert et al 2017).

A sentinel lymph node (SLN) biopsy followed by a full pelvic lymphadenectomy is suggested in stage 1A1 if lymph vascular space invasion (LVSI) is present and in all stage IA2, IB1-IB2 and IIA1 tumours.

A full pelvic lymphadenectomy is associated with lymphatic complications; most commonly lymphedema. The wide range of incidence reported (3.7-47%) is partly

due to the absence of a standardized assessment tool and also influenced by the increase in cumulative incidence with time (Geppert et al. 2018, Harevama et al. 2015). Lymphedema and associated symptoms have a negative impact on physical, functional and psychological well-being. The use of SLN biopsy can decrease the extent of the surgical procedure and associated adverse events while retaining information on lymph node involvement. Restricting the number of nodes allows for frozen section when applicable and possibility to perform ultra-sectioning and immunohistochemistry resulting in a more meticulous examination of the most important lymph nodes. An ideal SLN concept should be based on anatomy, have a high bilateral mapping rate and few false negative SLN (Persson et al. 2017). The upper paracervical lymphovascular tissue have been shown to contain metastases even in small tumors without other nodal involvement (Luhrs et al. 2021). It can be dissected without intraoperative morbidity and should be separately removed and included as SLN tissue. Technetium and patent blue dye has traditionally been used as tracer although Indocyanine Green (ICG) is the preferred tracer for SLN detection in endometrial and cervical cancer where a bilateral mapping rate of indocyanine green alone is shown to be 98.5% in experienced hands (Luhrs et al. 2020). In robot assisted surgery ICG may be used as a tracer in combination with the Fire-Fly® technology (Figure 5) (Geppert et al. 2017, Luhrs et al. 2020).

In cervical cancer the use of SLN biopsy and frozen section allows for the possibility to extend the procedure when applicable and abort the procedure in favour of radiochemotherapy in case of nodal metastases. The current guidelines recommend a full pelvic lymphadenectomy in > stage 1A1 cervical cancer.

Due to the relative rarity of the disease and the low risk of nodal disease in women with presumed early stage cervical cancer planned for surgery, adequately powered methodologically stringent prospective studies on sensitivity for an SLN-concept in cervical cancer have not yet been published. The Senticol II trial randomised women to either SLN and pelvic lymph node dissection (PLND) or SLN alone and found no difference in overall or disease free survival at a median follow-up of 51 months (Favre et al. 2021). A prospective study on the efficacy and sensitivity of an SLN-concept is currently ongoing at our institution [NCT03680833] and results from the Senticol-III and Sentix trials are expected soon (Lecuru et al. 2019, Cibula et al. 2019). If future studies validate the oncological safety of an SLN-concept in cervical cancer, the positive impact on patient well-being cannot be underestimated.



Figure 5. Paravesical and pararectal spaces and uppper parametrial tissue in a patient with endometrial cancer. On the right side using indocyanine green. With permission from Dr Geppert. (Geppert et al 2017).

Radio chemotherapy

Radio chemotherapy (RC-T) is the primary treatment option in stage IB3 and IIA2-IVB. In Sweden, primary RC-T consists of external beam radiation (EBR) therapy of 45-56 Gray in combination with intracavitary radiotherapy (brachytherapy) and weekly Cisplatin (4-6x40mg/m²) (RCC 2020). In case of metastatic lymph nodes and/or insufficient margins perioperative or on final pathology adjuvant RC-T is administered with EBR and concomitant weekly Cisplatin. An recent trial found no difference in the risk of recurrence or death if completing the RH before RC-T or abandoning RH in favour of RC-T. The study recommends abandonment if positive lymph nodes are found perioperatively to reduce morbidity although whether this is valid for all tumor sizes remains unknown (Cibula et al. 2020). In radiation, intensity-modulated radiation therapy (IMRT) preferable with Volumetric Modulated Arc Therapy (VMAT) technology should be used to make the radiation more accurate, shorten treatment and reduce the overall dose of radiation (RCC 2020).

Outcome

Radical hysterectomy was traditionally performed by abdominal or vaginal approach. The first laparoscopic radical hysterectomy (LRH) was performed in the early 1990s (Nezhat et al. 1992). Randomised controlled trials (RCTs) have shown similar survival rates but improved short term complications and length of stay after laparoscopic hysterectomy compared to laparotomy in endometrial cancer (Walker et al. 2009, Janda et al. 2017).

In 2005, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in the US, approved robotassisted surgery for gynecologic diagnoses. That same year the first robot-assisted radical hysterectomy (RRH) was performed in Lund and one year later the first case report on RRH was published (Sert et al. 2006). Multiple publications have shown a reduction in morbidity with decreased blood loss, fewer complications and shorter length of hospital stay compared to laparotomy (Boggess et al. 2008, Magrina et al. 2008, Maggioni et al. 2009). In comparison to traditional laparoscopy the robotic technique offers improved precision and ergonomics for the surgeon and a possibility to perform more complex procedures with a lower conversion rate (Nie et al. 2017, Lönnerfors et al. 2015, Landeen et al. 2011, Mäenpää et al. 2016, Jonsdottir et al. 2011, Gehrig et al. 2008). A Swedish study regarding health care costs found that after a substantial implementation period and a prerequisite of approximately 400 robot-assisted procedures annually RRH had an equal hospital cost to open radical hysterectomy (ORH) (Reynisson et al. 2013). The implementation of RRH in Sweden can be seen in Figure 4.



Implementation of robotic radical hysterectomy in Sweden

Figure 4. Implementation of RRH in Sweden. (from Study 2 in the present thesis)

Oncologic outcome

Both surgery and R-CT offers high survival rates in early stages cervical cancer. In Sweden the total 5-year survival rate is 73% and over 90% for early stages (RCC 2021).

Radical hysterectomy

Before 2018 there were no published randomized controlled trials (RCTs) comparing survival rates between the different surgical approaches. The majority of the previously existing retrospective studies showed no difference in survival between RRH and ORH and both Swedish and international guidelines recommended RRH for early stage cervical cancer (RCC 2020, Koh et al. 2015, Cibula et al. 2018).

In 2018 the first RCT; the Laparoscopic Approach to Cervical Cancer (LACC) study comparing minimally invasive surgery (MIS), robotic or laparoscopic, and laparotomy was published. This study included 631 women and showed inferior survival rates for MIS with DFS at 4.5 years of 86.0% compared with 96.5% after ORH. The OS was 99.0% after ORH compared with 93.8% after MIS. In the LACC trial the MIS group 84% were LRH and 16% were RRH (Ramirez et al. 2018). That same year an American register study presented a 4-year OS of 94.7% after ORH and 90.9% after RRH with a median follow-up of 45 months. A decline in the 4-year relative survival rate after adoption of MIS surgery in the US was also seen (Melamed et al. 2018). This lead to a change in the treatment guidelines for early stage cervical cancer from MIS to laparotomy (Ramirez et al. 2018).

The results of the LACC-trial have been questioned on several accounts; the lack of internal validity as the surgical proficiency is difficult to assure because not all participating surgeons were subspecialized in gynecologic tumor surgery and since all recurrence were clustered to 14/33 centers. The use of an intrauterine manipulator was not investigated, something that later proved to be an independent risk factor for recurrence in MIS in the SUCCOR trial (Chiva et al. 2020). In the MIS group only 16% (46 women) were treated by RRH and the remaining by LRH, the latter is widely recognized as a very challenging procedure. The Melamed register study was criticized for lacking data and incomplete follow-up. However, several studies published in the last few years presented similar results of inferior survival rates after MIS-RH (Table 3). In subgroup analysis some of these studies found no difference in survival analysis in the subgroup of tumors < 2cm (Table 3).

The SHAPE trial is currently investigating if tumours ≤ 2 cm, with low risk of parametrial involvement, can be treated with a simple instead of a RH to reduce intraoperative complication without affecting oncologic outcome (SHAPE 2012). The results from the recently published Concerv trial demonstrate the feasibility of conisation or simple hysterectomy in combination with lymph node assessment in low-risk tumors i.e. tumor size ≤ 2 cm, tumor infiltration ≤ 10 mm and no LVSI (Schmeler et al. 2021).

Table 3. Publications	comparing	RRH	and	ORH.
-----------------------	-----------	-----	-----	------

Author Year	Type of study	Recruit ment period	Total number of patients	Number of RRH (%RRH of MIS)	DFS RRH or MIS	DFS ORH	RRH cases/cente r over number of years	Preferred surgical method
Sert 2016	RM	2005- 2011	491	259 (100%)	9% recurrence	9% recurre nce	259/3/7 years	None
Zanagnol o 2016	RS	2006- 2014	307	203 (100%)	8.8% recurrence	10.6 recurre nce	307/1/8 years	None
Shah 2017	RM	2001- 2012	311	109 (100%)	89.9%	89.1%	109/2/12 years	None
Wallin 2017	RS	2006- 2015	304	149 (100%)	13.4% recurrence	10.3% recurre nce	149/1/9 years	ORH
Ramirez 2018	RCT	2008- 2017	631	50 (16%)	91.2%	97.1%	50/33/9 years	ORH
Melamed 2018	RS	2010- 2013	2461	978 (79%)	OS 90.9	OS 94.7	978/357/4 years	ORH **
Alfonzo 2019	RM	2011- 2017	864	628 (100%)	84%	85%	628/7/7 years	None
Cusiman o 2019	RS	2006- 2017	956	52 (11%)	87.9%	89.1%	52/1/11 years	ORH
Doo 2019	RS	2010- 2016	105	49 (100%)	24% recurrence	14% recurre nce	49/1/7 years	None* /**
Chen 2020	RM	2004- 2016	10314	1048 (100%)	94.4%	97.8%	1048/40/13 years	ORH**
Chiva 2020	RM	2013- 2014	1272	63 (21.5%)	79%	88.3%	63/126/2 years	ORH
Jensen 2020	RM	2005- 2017	1125	595 (94.9%)	91.0*	91.8 vs 91.0***	595/5/12 years	No difference after MIS introductio n
Wenzell 2020	RM	2010- 2017	1109	369 (73%)	90.2%	89.4%	369/9/8 years	None
Uppal 2020	RM	2010- 2017	815	560 (89.3%)	11.5% recurrence	4.4% recurre nce	500/9/8 years	ORH

ORH open radical hysterectomy. MIS minimally invasive surgery. RRH robot assisted radical hysterectomy. RCT randomised controlled trial. RS register study. RM retrospective multicenter. RS retrospective single-center. DFS disease free survival. OS overall survival. NR non reported. * Better for ORH in ≥2 cm ** No difference in tumors <2cm.*** DFS 91.8 before MIS introduction DFS 91.0 after MIS introduction.

Radical trachelectomy

Studies have shown the oncologic safety of RT to be comparable to radical hysterectomy in tumours ≤ 2 cm of squamous or adenocarcinoma types (Beiner et al. 2008, van der Velden et al. 2019). Selected cases of stage IA1 with LVSI or a multifocal tumour may also be suitable for RT to increase oncologic safety. Tumours larger than 2 cm carries a higher risk of lymph node involvement or insufficient margins and subsequently of adjuvant treatment and calls for a more restrictive treatment policy (Bentivegna et al. 2016, Van der Velden et al. 2019). In tumours >2 cm, adenosquamous histology has been shown to be an independent riskfactor for recurrence after RT (Li et al. 2019) but not after RH (Bjurberg et al. 2019). RT should not be performed in women with high-risk histology tumours such as neuroendocrine or clear cell tumours (Viswanathan et al. 2004).

A review from 2020 including 2566 women after a RT with a median follow-up of 48 months (range 2–202 months) reported a median recurrence rate of 3.3% (range 0-25%) across studies (Smith et al. 2020). Since ART often is performed in women with tumours larger than 2 cm, comparing individual studies is more suitable between VRT and minimal invasive radical trachelectomy (MI-RT) (Table 5).

The multicenter retrospective IRTA study published in 2021 compared 358 ART with 288 MI-RT where 121 were LRT and 167 RRT. Tumors \leq 2cm were included but FIGO stage IA1 and women with aborted RT in favor of RH were excluded. The node positivity was 5.3% in the ART group and 4.9% in the MI-RT group. The study found no difference in recurrence rate between ART and MI-RT after 4.5 years (4.5% vs 6.3%). The MI-RT cohort in the IRTA study contains women that are also included in study III-V in this thesis.

Procedure, author	Median F-U time in months	Pregnancy rate %	Preterm delivery rate %	Live birth rate %	Recurrence rate %	Death rate %
VRT Smith et al.	50.9	37.8	33.9	75.1	3.8	1.7
VRT Nezhat et al.	51.5	67.5	34.6	63.4	3.7	NA
VRT Kuznicki et al.	NA	49.9	NA	65.0	4	1.7
VRT Bentivegna et al.	NA	63	21	NA	4	2
MI-RT *Smith et al.	25	9.2	57.1	57.1	0	0
MI-RT Nezhat et al.	26.6	51.5	31.4	56.5	3.3	NA
MI-RT Kuznicki et al.	NA	36.2	NA	57.1	4.2	0.7

Table 4. Adapted reproductive and oncologic results presented in recent reviews of radical trachelectomy (Smith et al. 2020, Nezhat et al. 2020, Kuznicki et al. 2021, Bentivegna et al 2016).

NA not available. * only LRT

Fertility outcome following radical trachelectomy

Pregnancy is feasible after RT. However, even though the procedure is performed to preserve fertility not all succeed in becoming pregnant. Complications that cause infertility such as Asherman's syndrome, ovarian failure and cervical stenosis have been described, especially after an abdominal approach (Egashira et al. 2018). Impaired uterine blood supply following the procedure due to division of the uterine arteries or damage to the blood supply is the possible reason for Ashermans and ovarian failure and might also have a negative effect on following pregnancies and cause uteroplacental insufficiency, intrauterine growth restriction, or preterm delivery (Nezhat et al. 2020, Egashira et al. 2018).

Preterm birth is defined as delivery before gestational week (GW) 37+0. Extremely preterm is defined as GW < 28, very preterm GW 28+0 to 31+6 and moderate or late preterm GW 32+0 to 36+6. Children born prematurely have an increased risk of long-term developmental and neurological disorders as well as mortality. The preterm delivery rate worldwide ranges from 5-13% resulting in 15 million preterm children being born each year. In Europe the rate of preterm delivery is 5-10% (Blencowe et al. 2013). Risk factors for preterm birth include smoking, short cervix, infection, short interpregnancy interval, and a history of preterm birth (Stewart et al. 2010). Second trimester miscarriage, defined as pregnancy loss between GW 14-24 occurs in 1-2% of pregnancies (Wyatt et al. 2005).

The overall etiology of premature birth is multifactorial. Women with a previous RT have an increased risk of second trimester miscarriage and premature delivery. A short post trachelectomy cervical length reduces the cervix innate protective properties against an ascending infection and a remaining cervical length of 10 mm or more is often proposed as a goal during surgery (Alvarez et al. 2018). In pregnancies after RRT, preterm birth is frequently preceded by premature rupture of membranes (PPROM), with an ascending infection as a possible causing factor (Kasuga et al. 2017, Kyrgiou et al. 2017). Bacterial vaginosis (BV) is an imbalance in the vaginal microflora with increased growth of anaerobic bacteria and disappearance of protective lactobacillae (Kairys et al. 2020). It is generally agreed that BV is associated with prematurity and in women with a previous history of preterm delivery the administration of metronidazole can reduce the risk of a following preterm delivery (Dowd et al. 2001, McDonald et al. 1997, Morales et al. 1994, Hauth et al. 1995).

In women with cervical insufficiency a cerclage has been shown to reduce the risk of premature delivery (Owen et al. 2009, Wang et al. 2016). Even though the internal cerclage complicates management of second trimester miscarriages and requires a caesarean delivery its potential preventive effect takes precedence and hence the RRT procedure should include placement of an internal cerclage (Persson et al. 2012). In women with cervical insufficiency alternative prophylactic treatments during pregnancy such as cervical pessary and vaginal progesterone have been
suggested, however the existing evidence is conflicting and cerclage remains the prophylactic intervention of choice in women with a trachelectomy (Dodd et al. 2013, Norman et al. 2016, Goya et al. 2012, Hui et al. 2013).

Several reviews on fertility outcome after RT have been published in the last 5 years (Table 4). Bentivegna et al. included more than 2300 women and found lower fertility rates for ART and LRT (49% and 48% respectively) than after VRT (63%). The fertility rate for RRT, based on few cases, was 81% (Bentivegna et al. 2016). In this study the rate of fetal loss was 21% and the premature delivery rate was 12% after ART (Bentivegna et al. 2016). A review from 2020 including 3000 women similarly reports higher mean pregnancy rates after VRT (67.5%) than after ART (41.9%) and MI-RT (51.5%), but only a few RRT were reported (Nezhat et al. 2020). The preterm delivery rate was 32% and the second trimester miscarriage rate was 5.8% after RT with no difference between surgical approaches (Nezhat et al. 2020). Kuznicki et al. present lower pregnancy rates in MI-RT compared with VRT in their review from 2021 (Kuzmicki et al. 2021) (Table 4). The largest series on pregnancy after RRT published to date reported a term delivery rate (GW \geq 36) of 71% (Johansen et al. 2016). The recently published IRTA study did not include reproductive outcome.

Premature delivery % of live births		22.6% <34GW 12/53	19% <32 GW 7/37	5.2%<32GW 18%<36 GW	AN		40% 4/10 GW<36	20% <gw 36<="" th=""><th>NA</th><th>50%<32 GW</th><th></th><th>15.4%<32GW 53.8%<36GW</th><th>54% <36 GW</th></gw>	NA	50%<32 GW		15.4%<32GW 53.8%<36GW	54% <36 GW
Live births % of all pregnancies		68.8% 53/77	78.7% 37/47	68.9% 73/106	AA		30% 10/30	60.0% 15/25	52% 16/31	100% 4/4		61.9% 13/21	76.5% 13/17
2nd trimester misscarriage% of pregnancies > 1st trimester		3.6% 2/55	0	3.8% 3/78	NA		61.5% 16/26 "midtrimester misscarriage"	23% 5/22	NA	0		12.5% 2/16	
Conception rate % of women trying		76.4% 55/72	57.1% 40/70	44% 55/125	ΨN		31.7% 19/60	22 of unknown	73.7% 28/38	13.8% 4/29		52.0% 13/25	16.5% 13/79
QOQ		1.7% 2/118	3.0% 4/132	1.6% 2/125	1.8% 2/109		2.2% 3/139	1.5% 5/333	0% 0/101	0% 0/61		1.9% 1/53	1.3% 1/79
% Recurrence		5.1% 6/118	6.8% 9/132	4.8% 6/125*	5.9% 7/118)		2.9% 4/143	3.3% 11/333	4%	9.8% 6/61		1.9% 1/53	11.4% 9/79
% Metastatic nodes		3.3	4.5	10	3.4		7.1	3.0	18.8	14.1		0	3.8
% Aborted fertility		5.6	4.5	12.8	12.4		37.1	e	30.7	19.3		5.4	10.2
% LVSI positive		25	32.6	28.6	36.4		18.2	18.9	46.5	50.8%		25.0%	18.8
Tumour size		≤2cm (94.2%)	≤2cm (100%)	≤2cm (89%)	16.6 ±9.1 <2cm (52.5%)		≤2cm (47.6%)	<2cm (60.4%)	≤2cm (100%)	≤2cm (80.3%)		1	≤2cm (59.7%)
% FIGO IB1		85.8	91.7	68	70.3			76.6		80.3		92.9	91.1
Median Follow- up time		56 (5.5- 147)	51 (2- 153)	93 (4- 225)	95 (31- 234)		76	56 (6- 169)	32	27 (1- 79)		60 (4- 138)	44 (3- 105)
Number of patient		123	132	140	118		143	333 of 387	101	61		56	88
Study	VRT	Hauerberg et al. 2015	Zusterzeel et al. 2016	Plante et al. 2011	Marchiole et al. 2007	ART	Guo et al. 2019	Li et al. 2019	Wethington et al. 2012	Nishio et al. 2010	MI-RT	Ebisawa et al. 2013 LRT	Park et al. 2014 LRT

Table 5. Details from individual studies of radical trachelectomy with different surgical approach.

Postoperative complications

Postoperative complications are often reported using the Clavien Dindo classifications system (Clavien et al. 2009). It covers complications arising within 30 days post surgery but does not include intraoperative complications (Table 6). This nomenclature for surgical complications is not ideal as some complications might be difficult to define as either intraoperative or postoperative. A complication can be discovered during surgery (i.e. intraoperative) or arise during surgery but be discovered after surgery (i.e. postoperative) or arise after surgery (i.e. also postoperative). Another way of classification would be to combine the first two categories into complications directly associated with surgery.

Table 6. Clavien Dindo	classification system.
------------------------	------------------------

Grade	Definition
1	Any deviation from the normal postoperative course without the need for pharmacological treatment or surgical, endoscopic and radiological interventions. Acceptable therapeutic regimens are: drugs as antiemetics, antipyretics, analgetics, diuretics and electrolytes and physiotherapy. This grade also includes wound infections opened at the bedside.
2	Requiring pharmacological treatment with drugs other than such allowed for grade I complications. Blood transfusions and total parenteral nutrition are also included.
3	Requiring surgical, endoscopic or radiological intervention
3a	intervention not under general anesthesia
3b	intervention under general anesthesia
4	Life-threatening complication (including CNS complications)‡ requiring IC/ICU-management
4a	single organ dysfunction (including dialysis)
4b	multi organ dysfunction
5	Death of a patient

Short term postoperative complication rates 4-6 weeks after RH range between 5-16% depending on surgical modality and definition. The most common are bladder dysfunction, lymphocyst formation and infection followed by deep venous thrombosis and pulmonary embolism. Intraoperative complications include injury to the urinary tract, vessel injury and injury to the genitofemoral or obturator nerves (Manchana et al 2009, Boggess et al 2008).

Long-term complications such as voiding dysfunction, lymph cyst, and lymphedema can affect the woman long-term (Wallin et al. 2016, Manchana et al 2009). The highest morbidity is found in women where primary surgery is followed by RC-T (Landoni et al. 1997).

Quality of Life after RRT

A cancer diagnosis has major physical, psychological and social impact on patients and their families. Many women are young when diagnosed and treated for cervical cancer with a long life ahead where side effects may affect their quality of life. In patients of reproductive age, an additional concern is the effect of diagnosis and treatment on their future fertility.

The European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) developed the EORTC-C30 in 1987 as an instrument to investigate quality of life in clinical trials in oncology. It was first created for lung, breast and esophagus cancer and its reliability and validity have been established (Aaronson et al. 1993). The refined version used today is the EORTC QLQ-C30 3.0. The cervical cancer module of QLQ-CX24 is a supplementary questionnaire where validity and reliability also have been established (Greimel et al. 2006). The LYMQOL was originally developed and validated in 2010 (Keeley et al. in 2010). The Swedish version of LYMFQOL was evaluated in 2020 and the results of the LYMFQOL was significantly associated with perceived lymphedema and the questionnaire demonstrated good reliability (Wedin et al. 2020).

Quality of life (QoL) after radical hysterectomy have been addressed in several studies (Bjelic-Radisic et al. 2012, Frumovitz et al. 2005, Jensen et al. 2004) where the women report decreased sexual functioning and lower emotional functioning after RH. Quality of life in women after radical trachelectomy has been less extensively studied. Reports suggest reduced QoL, urogenital morbidity, lymphedema and sexual dysfunction (Flemming et al. 2016, Froeding et al. 2016, Chan et al. 2015). QoL studied in women with a longer follow-up time after RT suggest some improvement with time (Malmsten et al. 2018). QoL is more affected in women where oncologic treatment is added to the surgical treatment (Jensen et al. 2004, Bjelic-Radisic et al. 2012).

Aims

General aims

The overall aims of this research project were to evaluate long term oncologic and reproductive outcome as well as complications and quality of life after robot assisted surgery for early stage cervical cancer.

Specific aims

Study I

• To compare disease free survival and overall survival after open radical hysterectomy and robot-assisted radical hysterectomy for early stage cervical cancer in Sweden.

Study II

- To investigate the effect of increased surgical experience, per institution on recurrence rate and pattern of recurrence after robot-assisted radical hysterectomy.
- To investigate the effect of increased surgical experience, per institution on the rate of intraoperative and postoperative complications after robot-assisted radical hysterectomy.

Study III

• To evaluate long-term oncologic outcome, reproductive outcome and postoperative complications following fertility sparing robot-assisted trachelectomy.

Study IV

• To evaluate if a metronidazole/no sexual intercourse regime can prevent premature delivery in women after fertility sparing robot-assisted trachelectomy.

Study V

• To evaluate quality of life, sexual function, lymphoedema and other longterm clinical outcomes after fertility sparing robot-assisted trachelectomy in a single institution setting.

Material and methods

Study 1

The management of cervical cancer in Sweden is centralised to seven university hospitals where the absolute majority of women receive their treatment. It is compulsory for both pathologists and clinicians to report newly detected cancers to the National Cancer Register (NCR) in Sweden. In NCR, the coverage of malignant tumors is greater than 95% of which 99% have been histologically verified (Barlow et al. 1998). The Swedish Quality Register of Gynecologic Cancer (SQRGC) was established in 2008 and since 2011 cervical cancer is included in the register. This is a nationwide, online register where data on patient and tumor characteristics, details on received surgical and oncological treatments, outcomes, and follow-up data is prospectively entered. Information on individuals can be accessed using the personal identification number assigned to each individual in Sweden. The SQRGC is linked to the NCR and the National Death Registry to ensure control of coverage and lifelong follow-up of patients. The SQRGC data have been independently validated for ovarian and endometrial cancer (Rosenberg et al. 2018).

In this study the SQRGC was used to identify all women \geq 18 years with FIGO stage IA1-IB1 cervical cancers of squamous, adenocarcinoma or adenosquamous histological subtypes having a primary radical hysterectomy (RH) according to Querleu Morrow classification type B or C performed in Sweden between January 2011 and December 2017. The inclusion period started in 2011 since cervical cancer was included in the SQRGC that year. To identify women not yet entered in the SQRGC we used local hospital registers to identify any remaining women eligible for inclusion. After identification, a full chart review was done on all women where patient and tumor characteristics including surgical approach, complications, need of adjuvant therapy and recurrence were recorded. The follow-up continued until October 24, 2018 or death. In the study period 2011-2017 the selection of surgical approach was largely based on the accessibility of the robotic system. We excluded women with high risk histology, RH in conjunction with a caesarean section or intraoperative findings that led to abortion of the RH.

For statistical analysis of continuous variables, the Student's t-test was used, while categorical variables, depending on category size, were evaluated using Pearson's chi-squared test or Fisher's exact. Overall survival (OS) and disease-free survival (DFS) were estimated using the Kaplan Meier approach (Kaplan et al. 1958).

Proportional hazards model was used to estimate hazard ratios for each of the variables: age, tumour size, lymph-vascular space invasion (LVSI), grade, lymph node status and primary treatment. Propensity score matching (Rosenbaum et al. 1983) was used to match individuals in age, tumor size, LVSI, grade, lymph node status, primary treatment and year of diagnosis to reduce the risk of bias in the estimate of the difference in survival for open and robotic radical hysterectomies. To estimate the difference in survival between the surgical approaches, a proportional hazard model in matched data was used (Breslow et al. 1975). A *p*-value less than 0.05 was considered significant and in all cases the R statistical software version 3.5.1 was used.

Study II

In this study all RRH performed in Sweden from the implementation in December 2005 until June 2017 were included. This was to guarantee a minimum 24-month follow-up. In this study squamous, adenocarcinoma or adenosquamous histology was included and preoperative stage IA2-IB1 (FIGO 2009). Women with FIGO stage IA1 from study I was not included. The more historical RRH, i.e., performed before 2011, were identified using local hospital registers since the SQRGC did not include cervical cancer prior to 2011. The RRHs were Querleu-Morrow classification types B2 or C1 (Querleu et al. 2008). A completory full chart review on all women was done using common criteria for patients, tumor characteristics and follow-up data including intraoperative and postoperative complications and recurrence within 24 months. Operations were chronologically numbered per institution. Since tumor size was defined as the largest diameter in the final pathology report after hysterectomy or cone biopsy specimens, it represents a minimum size of the tumor. Women with large tumors (> 4 cm at final pathology), positive lymph nodes or women with insufficient margins (<5mm) were recommended adjuvant radio chemotherapy (RC-T). The criteria for offering adjuvant RC-T remained unchanged during the observation time. Complications diagnosed and treated during primary surgery (intraoperative) or directly related to surgery but diagnosed postoperatively were combined to "complications directly associated with surgery" in the analysis. Postoperative complications using the Clavien-Dindo classification up to 30 days post-surgery were also separately registered (Clavien et al. 2009).

Oncologic outcome was registered at 24 months and defined by the date of histologic verification by biopsy for women with recurrence. As health care for cervical cancer is only provided by public hospitals in Sweden, loss to follow-up only occurs in case of emigration. This occurred in one woman who was consequently excluded from the 24 months analysis. Intraoperative abortion of the RRH in favor of RC-T or women who refused recommended adjuvant treatment

were also excluded. The recurrences were grouped into four categories to enable the analysis of pattern of recurrence: locoregional, abdominal, lymph nodes/distant and multiple. The hypothesis that surgical experience would have an impact on oncologic outcome might be influenced by whether adjuvant RC-T was administered and for this reason, the data set was split into two subgroups and analyzed accordingly.

Since the introduction of RRH differed in time across hospitals and different baseline surgical and robotic skills might influence the result, institutional recurrence rate depending on time of introduction was also investigated.

In logistic regression whether the probability of recurrence within 24 months were influenced by patient's age, tumor size, histology, center of treatment or surgical order was tested. These results were then tested against the null hypothesis of an unimproved recurrence rate over time. If an effect of learning exists, it might diminish over time and to compensate for this a logistic regression model was constructed. To compensate for a possible difference in surgical skills between the hospitals the logistic regression model was applied for all six included hospitals but also for the three hospitals with the highest number of performed RRHs (>100) and the earliest implementation. A model was constructed to identify a possible cut off level for comparison of recurrence rates between the two groups (introductory and experienced) over time in tumors of median size. After this the chi2 test was used to compare recurrences between the two groups and to investigate possible skewness between the groups. The data were analyzed using the Python package Statsmodel Discrete Logic (version 0.11.1, Texas, USA) or the SPSS version 12.0 statistical software was used (SPSS, Chicago, IL, USA) and a *p*-value of less than 0.05 was considered significant in all statistical tests.

Study III-IV

Fertility sparing radical trachelectomy is a rare procedure. Robot-assisted trachelectomy (RRT) is performed at a restricted number of centres and in Sweden only two university hospitals can present long term results after RRT. To enable analysis of a larger cohort of RRTs a multinational cooperation was established in 2019. In this study all consecutive women planned for RRT at Skåne University Hospital, Sweden (SUH), Karolinska University Hospital, Sweden (KUH), UNC Medical Centre Chapel Hill, the US (UNC), Severance Hospital of the Yonsei University, South Korea (YUHS) and Royal Surrey County Hospital, the United Kingdom (RSCH) between December 2007 and September 2019 were included. (**Study IV** only includes women from KUH, SUH, YUHS and RSCH.) Women with a FIGO 2009 clinical stage IA2 and stage IB1 cervical cancer in whom a RRT was attempted were included. Women with FIGO stage IA1 were required to have

evidence of lymph vascular space invasion (LVSI), multifocal disease, adenosquamous histology or a cone biopsy with positive margins to be included. Chart reviews were performed by six of the authors. In study III women offered an RRT outside guidelines (i.e. tumors > 2 cm and high risk histology) were not included.

A uterine artery preserving RRT was performed (Persson et al. 2008, Persson et al. 2012). The majority of RRTs was performed by one surgeon at each centre. A cervical cerclage was placed medial to the ascending uterine artery at the level of the uterine isthmus using a permanent monofilament (Prolene®, Nylon®, Ethilon®) or multifilament suture (Ethibond® or Gore-Tex®).

The use and practice of sentinel lymph node (SLN) biopsy differed among sites during the study period. At SUH, SLN biopsy was used in all patients and at KUH in a majority of cases, using indocyanine green as tracer in the majority of cases. In the remaining 3 hospitals the use of SLN biopsy was scarce. The main indication for applying a SLN technique at SUH and KUH was to achieve intraoperative information on lymph node metastases to tailor further lymphadenectomy and to transpose the ovaries when the procedure was aborted in favour of upfront radio chemotherapy (RC-T). As a rule, the proximal margin of the trachelectomy specimen was sent for frozen section.

The fertility sparing attempt was aborted during or after surgery in case of metastatic lymph nodes, insufficient margins or, in one patient, met Sedlis criteria. In case of insufficient (<5mm) proximal cervical margins on final pathology a rescue hysterectomy was performed. In case of positive lymph nodes and/or any other insufficient margins (<5mm) RC-T was administered.

The Clavien Dindo (CD) scale was used to grade postoperative complications (Clavien et al. 2009). Follow-up was performed at least twice annually for a minimum of five years. All recurrences were histologically verified, defined by date of verification and location. Long-term complications such as cerclage erosion and cervical stenosis /hematometra were recorded. Lymphedema was not consistently reported and hence not analyzed. Reproductive and obstetric outcomes were recorded.

For regression analysis of factors associated with fertility, data from all women with an active attempt to conceive ≥ 6 or 12 months (study IV and study III respectively) excluding women with a previous history of fertility problems was assessed. Postoperative non-pregnant cervical length was routinely controlled by vaginal ultrasonography (n=79) or MRI (n=17) at three of the institutions. In one institution a regime of oral metronidazole 400 mg x2 was prescribed from gestational week (GW) 15+0 to 21+6 and women were advised to abstain from sexual intercourse from instigation of the metronidazole treatment and throughout the pregnancy. For analyses of factors associated with second trimester miscarriages and premature deliveries pregnancies beyond first trimester were included, excluding premature caesareans due to obstetric complications such as preeclampsia/ HELLP syndrome and placenta previa and excluding women in whom a cerclage was not placed or had been removed. All women were planned for caesarean delivery at gestational week 36 to 38 to deliver the baby before onset of labour.

Statistical analyses: We used Mann Whitney to compare continuous variables and Pearson's Chi²-test for categorical variables. Regression analyses were performed when appropriate. The data was entered into a Microsoft Excel database, pseudo-anonymized and analyzed using SPSS version 12.0 statistical software (SPSS, Chicago, IL, USA). A *p*-value of less than 0.05 was considered significant in all statistical tests.

Study V

In this single institution study consecutive women undergoing robotic radical trachelectomy (RRT) between December 2007 and November 2020 at Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Skåne University Hospital, Lund, for cervical cancer FIGO (2009) stage 1A1-IIA were included. Women with FIGO stage IA1 were only included if they had lymph vascular space invasion (LVSI), multifocal disease or a cone biopsy with positive margins. Prior to the RRT a vaginal ultrasonography, a pelvic MRI, a CT-scan and a clinical examination under anaesthesia for staging purposes were performed. Sentinel lymph node (SLN) biopsy was performed in all women initially using radiotracer (29%) and later Indocyanine Green (71%) and sent for frozen section followed by the trachelectomy specimen. After SLN removal a full pelvic lymphadenectomy was performed except in women with stage 1A1 cancer. The RRT was aborted in case of metastatic SLN or insufficient proximal margins at frozen section. If the RRT was completed as planned an internal cervical cerclage was placed. A rescue hysterectomy was performed in case of insufficient proximal cervical margins and adjuvant radio chemotherapy (RC-T) was recommended in case of positive lymph nodes or insufficient margins.

Three validated questionnaires, QLQ-C30 and QLQ-CX24 found at eortc.org and LYMQOL validated for Swedish patients in 2020 (Wedin et al. 2020), study information and a written consent form were sent to all women in a pre-paid return envelope in April 2021 and resent to non-responders after four weeks. The QLQ-C30 questionnaire evaluating global health status (GHS), functioning scales, symptom scales and single-item symptom scales after cancer treatment in a multicultural, multidisciplinary setting (Aaronson et al. 1993). The QLQ-CX24 is a disease and treatment-specific questionnaire for patients with cervical cancer evaluating four functioning scales and five symptom scales. (Greimel et al. 2006).

The scoring manual of EORTC was used to transform all scale and item scores to a 0–100 scale where a high GHS score represents a high QoL, a high score on functioning scales represent healthy levels of functioning but a high score on symptom scales represents high levels of problems (Fayers et al. 2001). The first three domains of the LYMQOL were used: function, body image and symptoms. The total score for each domain of the LYMQOL was calculated for each domain with range 0-4 (Wedin et al. 2020). For each domain a high score represents a large impact of the lymphoedema on that domain.

Clinical follow-up was performed at four months interval for the first two years, thereafter at every six months. The Clavien Dindo scale was used to grade postoperative complications (Dindo et al. 2004). Recurrences were defined by date of histological verification and location. Women who conceived had a scheduled visit at GW 10 for counselling and planning. Starting in 2008, the regime with oral metronidazole described in Study IV was applied. Caesareans performed as planned at GW \geq 36+0 were considered full term.

Ethical considerations

Study I: The ethical review board at Gothenburg University (DNR 397-18) approved the study. Patient consent is obtained for registration in the SQRGC.

Study II: The institutional review boards at Lund University (DNR 2008-663), the Karolinska Institute (DNR 2015-2140) and Gothenburg University (DNR 397-18) approved this study. Patient consent is obtained for registration in the SQRGC.

Study III-IV: The study was approved by the Institutional Review Boards at Lund University (DNR 2008-663, DNR 2018-749), the Swedish national Review board (DNR 2020-06968), Karolinska Institute (DNR 2015-2140), University of North Carolina (IRB 19-2154), Yonsei University Health System (4-2019-1274) and Clinical Audit Group approval at Royal Surrey NHS Foundation Trust. All women gave their informed consent to robot-assisted approach.

Study V: The study was approved by the Institutional Review Boards at Lund University (DNR 2008-663, DNR 2018-749) and the Swedish national Review board (DNR 2020-06968). All women gave their informed consent to robot-assisted approach.

Results

Study I

Of 864 included women 628 (73%) underwent RRH and 236 (27%) ORH. A difference was seen in tumor size (p < 0.020) and LVSI (p < 0.001). This led to a difference in adjuvant treatment between groups, where 32.3% of ORH received adjuvant treatment and 20.9% of RRH. There was no difference in number of metastatic nodes. 94% of the surgeries were performed at a tertiary center.

The median follow-up times were 55.7 months after ORH and 44.5 months after RRH (p<0.001). During this time 84 (9.7%) of the women were diagnosed with a recurrence, with no difference between the groups (p=0.119). There was no difference in site of recurrence between the groups however, vaginal metastases seemed more frequent after RRH (35.8% vs 27.7% p=0.269) and port-site metastases were exclusive to the RRH group.

There was no difference in the 5-year OS with 92% (95% CI, 88-96) after ORH and 94% (95% CI, 91-96) after RRH. After the OS was adjusted for tumor size or stratified into surgery alone or surgery in combination with adjuvant therapy, the OS rate remained similar between the groups.

There was no difference in the 5-year DFS with 84% (95% CI, 79-90) in the open group and 88% (95% CI, 85-91) in the robotic group. After the DFS was adjusted for tumor size or stratified into surgery alone or surgery in combination with adjuvant therapy, the DFS rate did not differ between the groups. Altogether, 84 women were diagnosed with a recurrence (9.7%) and 38 recurrences were registered among the total of 49 deaths.

In the propensity score analysis, 232 women were matched according to criteria mentioned in the methods. After this matching there was also no difference in BMI, FIGO stage or histology between the groups. The survival analysis between these matched groups showed no difference in OS (92% in both group) or DFS (85% in the open and 84% in the robotic cohort).

In the univariable analysis with DFS as the end-point, tumor size, grade, LVSI, lymph node metastasis and adjuvant treatment were all associated with poorer prognosis. However, in the multivariable analysis only tumor size (p<0.001) and grade 3 (p=0.02) were found as independent risk factors. In the univariable analysis

with OS as the end-point, tumor size, grade, LVSI, lymph node metastasis and adjuvant treatment were all associated with poorer prognosis. No such association remained in the multivariable analysis.

Study II

During the study period, nine institutions performed RRH. The aim of this study was to evaluate the effect of increased surgical experience, per institution, hence the three institutions that performed ten or fewer RRH were deemed unsuitable for this analysis. Of the remaining, three hospitals performed >100 RRH and three hospitals <50. Sixty women were excluded due to a high-risk histology, FIGO 2009 stage <1A2 or >1B1, intraoperative abortion of the RRH in favor of RC-T, an unwillingness to receive recommended adjuvant treatment or lost to follow-up due to emigration (n=6).

In the final analysis 489 women who received only surgical treatment and 146 women with surgical and adjuvant treatment, due to lymph node metastasis, large tumors or insufficient margins remained.

A decrease in the rate of recurrence with increased experience in women without RC-T was seen in the regression analysis. This was shown for all six hospitals as well as for the three hospitals with most experience (>100 RRHs). To find a possible inflection point a statistical model using the three most experienced hospitals indicated that probability of recurrence decreased with increased experience with a cut-off at approximately 50 procedures. Hence, the first 50 RRH (introductory cohort) from each of the six hospitals were compared with the remaining >50 RRH (experienced cohort) from the most experienced hospitals.

When comparing the introductory cohort and the experienced cohort in the group of women that had only surgical treatment, fewer recurrences were noted in the experienced cohort than in the introductory cohort (3.6% vs 9.3%, p = 0.009). Fewer recurrences were also seen in the experienced cohort in tumors <2 cm in women with only surgical treatment (n = 373, 1.9% vs 7.0%, p = 0.01) and in tumors < 2 cm in all women regardless of adjuvant treatment (n = 43, 2.9% vs 7.9%, p = 0.02).

This decline in rate of recurrence with gained experience was not seen in tumors \geq 2cm or women who received adjuvant RC-T regardless of tumor size.

Three of the 635 women needed a conversion to laparotomy due to adhesions, vessel injury or subcutaneous emphysema. Ten women experienced an intraoperative complication. Severe postoperative complications, CD \geq IIIa occurred in 4.1%. (Clavien et al. 2009). The rate of severe postoperative complications decreased with increased experience (2.5% vs. 6.1%, p = 0.03). When the postoperatively diagnosed complications directly associated to surgery, i.e., ureter injury,

vesicovaginal fistulas and compartment syndrome were added to the intraoperative complications group a significant decrease in complications was seen with increased experience (p = 0.01).

Study III

In this study 166 women were planned for RRT according to guidelines (i.e. tumors ≤ 2 cm and squamous, adenocarcinoma or adenosquamous histology). In 17 women (10%) the fertility sparing attempt was aborted due to lymph node metastases (n=8, 5%) or insufficient margins (n=8, 5%) or Sedlis criteria diagnosed during or after surgery (n=1). 12 women (7.2%) recurred, and the most common site was a lateral pelvic recurrence. Of the 149 women in whom the RRT was completed, nine (6.0%) recurred. Median follow-up time was 58 months. Two women died of the disease at 8 and 45 months after surgery. 135 of the 149 women with a completed RRT had follow-up data for \geq 12 months and no recurrence was noted. 88/135 women (65%) actively tried to conceive where 80% (n=70) became pregnant. This resulted in 103 pregnancies and 76 live births. The prematurity rate was calculated based on pregnancies beyond the first trimester excluding first trimester miscarriages (n=19)and ongoing pregnancies (n=3). A second trimester miscarriage (n=5) or a preterm caesarean section (n=22) were seen in 27/81 (33%) of pregnancies who developed beyond the first trimester. Four preterm caesarean section were believed to be unrelated to RRT (three Preeclampsia/HELLP and one placenta previa). 86 % of pregnancies beyond the first trimester were delivered at gestational week > 32+0. In women with preserved fertility 35% (47/135) did not try to conceive. The baby take home rate was 72 % among women trying to conceive and 38% in all 166 women planned for RRT, i.e. according to intention to treat analysis. There was no association between premature birth and cervical length, preservation of the uterine artery (preserved in all but five women) or type of cerclage (p=NS). The proportion of premature deliveries after RRT compared to Swedish population-based data can be seen in Table 7.

Table 7. Gestational age at delivery following RRT. Number of preterm deliveries (n=22*) and deliveries ≥36 weeks out of total number of complete pregnancies (n=70) after RRT compared to Swedish population-based data of pregnancies with live births 2018 n=104686.

	Extremely preterm <28+0	Very preterm 28+0 to 31+6	Early preterm 32+0 to 33+6	Late preterm 34+0 to 35+6	Term >36+0	Total
Deliveries after RRT*	3 (3.9%)	4 (5.2%)	1 (1.3%)	14 (18.4%)	54 (71.0%)	76
Deliveries in Sweden 2018**	267 (0.3%)	508 (0.5%)	687 (0.7%)	1775 (1.7%)	101449 (96.8%)	104686

* Includes preterm deliveries due to preeclampsia and HELLP syndrome. **The Swedish Pregnancy Register. Statistics from year 2018, courtesy of Dr Andreas Herbst.

Of the 149 women with a completed RRT, two intraoperative complications (bladder injury sutured during surgery and compartment syndrome of the leg) were noted. 36 (24%) experienced an early postoperative complication according to the Clavien Dindo classification. More than 70% were mild to moderate whereas 10 women (7%) had a complication that required intervention, where pelvic lymph seroma, pelvic hematoma or vaginal bleeding were the most common. Lymphedema was not consistently reported and therefore not analyzed. Four women required a secondary hysterectomy (due to menorrhagia n=2, cervical stenosis n=1 and persistent dysplasia n=1) two of these women had given birth prior to the secondary hysterectomy. Cervical stenosis was divided into "internal" (narrowing of the inner cervix with a risk for hematometra) or "external" (narrowing of the external os due to epithelialization) or a combination thereof. Three women had an internal or of combined type and 15 an external, in total 14% of the 125 women with complete data on stenosis. Cervical stenosis was not associated with inability to conceive but 2/3 women with internal stenosis and 4/15 with external stenosis did not attempt pregnancy. In women with a Gore-Tex® cerclage 5/25 had an rejection /erosion of the cerclage to the vagina which was not seen in women with Prolene® or Ethibond[®] cerclages (p < 0.01).

Study IV

Median age of the 129 women with a completed RRT was 31 years, (range 23-41) Thirty-two women (24.8%) had given birth prior to the RRT.

The median follow-up time was 50 months (range 2-140 months) in the 109 women remaining in the reproductive analyses after excluding women with a recurrence prior to pregnancy (n=8), secondary hysterectomies (n=2) and women with less than six months follow up (n=10). 52 (73.2%) of the 71 women with an active wish to conceive became pregnant.

56 pregnancies were recorded, 3 were not included in the analysis of prematurity due to preeclampsia/HELLP syndrome and placenta previa which necessitated premature deliveries not related to the previously performed RRT. In the 22 women where a metronidazole/no sexual intercourse regimen was applied 2 (9%) had a premature delivery compared to 13/31 (42%) of women that were not prescribed the regime (p = 0.009). The statistical difference remained even after regression analyses including other possible contributing factors were performed (p = 0.001). There was no second trimester miscarriage or premature delivery GW < 28+0 in the metronidazole regime group compared with 16% (5/31) in women who were not prescribed the regime. Neither parity prior to RRT, preservation of the uterine artery, post trachelectomy non-pregnant cervical length nor type of suture

(monofilament compared with multifilament) used for the cerclage was associated with the risk of premature delivery at univariate analysis. Five women received vaginal progesterone in the cohort without the regime resulting in 1 premature delivery at GW 29 + 0 due to chorioamnionitis and 4 term caesareans. When they were excluded there was a four-fold reduction of second trimester miscarriage and premature delivery when the metronidazole regime was applied (9% vs 46%, p = 0.005). Data on postoperative non-pregnant cervical length was available in 96 (74.4%) women. An inability to conceive was associated with a shorter post trachelectomy non pregnant cervical length at univariate analysis but without a distinct cut-off level (p = 0.04).

Study V

In seven of the 49 women planned for RRT the concept was aborted due to metastatic SLN at frozen section (n=3), intraoperative insufficient margins (n=1) or insufficient margins on final pathology (n=3). With no woman lost to follow-up the median follow-up time was 54 months (range 9-124 months).

One woman with an aborted RRT recurred with an ovarian metastasis at 36 months, but none of the women with a completed RRT recurred. In women with a completed RRT 67% tried to conceive with a 79% success rate resulting in 39 pregnancies. All pregnancies beyond the first trimester resulted in live babies. Hence there were no second trimester miscarriage. 24 pregnancies were delivered at term and 4 prematurely. The metronidazole/no sexual intercourse regime described in study IV was applied in 26 of 28 pregnancies and in that cohort 92% were delivered at GW \geq 36+0. There were no intraoperative complications and no severe (CD \geq grade III) postoperative complications. Mild to moderate postoperative complications were seen in nine women (18%). Cervical stenosis was seen in three women; one internal who suffered from infertility and two external who were asymptomatic. There was no cerclage erosion to the vagina. Cerclage erosions to the cervical stroma occurred in two women admitted for uterine contractions before their planned Cesarean, in one of these a cerclage replacement was necessary, and that woman later had a second term delivery.

Thirty-three (79%) of the 42 women with a completed RRT answered the questionnaires at a median of 85 months (range 6-158) after surgery. The QLQ-C30 questionnaire was complete while five answers on sexual/vaginal functioning was missing in the QLQ-CX24 and two on Body Image and Symptoms respectively in the LYMQOL. The results from the QLQ-C30 showed a median global health status (GHS) score of 75, emotional functioning had a median score of 83.3 whereas physical, role, cognitive and social functioning had a median score of 100. In the symptom scale fatigue scored the highest (median 11.1, mean 17.2) and on the single

item scales all parameters had a median score of 0. In the disease specific QLQ-C24 questionnaire sexual/vaginal functioning had the highest median score of 25, followed by body image at 11.1. Symptom experience had a median score of 9.1 (mean 11.5) whereas lymphedema, peripheral neuropathy, menopausal symptoms and sexual worry had a median score of 0. Sixteen women (48%) did however report some worry that sex would cause physical pain. The functional items sexual activity and sexual enjoyment both had a median score of 66.7. Fifteen of the 33 responders (45%) reported symptoms of lymphedema, nine (27%) bilaterally and six (18%) unilaterally. Three women (9%) rated their symptom as severe. Fourteen women reported that the lymphedema affected their body image to some extent and the mean score on how much the lower limb swelling affected the woman's function, body image and gave symptoms showed a mean of 1.38, 1.71 and 1.6 respectively where each area can have scores ranging from 0-4.

Discussion

Study I-II

Prior to 2018 several retrospective studies supported the oncological safety of minimal invasive RH (Hoogendam et al. 2014, Sert et al. 2011, Sert et al 2016, Zanagnolo et al. 2016). In endometrial cancer 2 RCTs demonstrated similar survival rates and superior outcome in terms of short term complications and length of stay after MIS compared to open surgery (Walker et al. 2009, Janda et al. 2017). The surprising results from the randomized controlled LACC-study and an American register study by Melamed et al. with inferior survival rates after minimally invasive surgery (MIS) compared to ORH, changed the treatment guidelines for early stage cervical cancer from MIS to laparotomy (Ramirez et al. 2018, Melamed et al. 2018). Questions were raised regarding surgical proficiency, the use of uterine manipulator and the low rate of robotic procedures in the LACC study and the lack of data and incomplete follow-up in the Melamed study. However, several recent studies have presented similar results of inferior survival rates after minimal invasive radical hysterectomy, although some found no difference in tumours <2cm (Table 3). Although affecting the same organ, the more superficial growth and increased exposure of cervical cancers as well as the younger age at diagnosis and a more complex surgical procedure might explain the difference between outcome in women with cervical and endometrial cancer.

Study I, a national study of prospectively retrieved quality register data with retrospective control of 628 robot-assisted radical hysterectomies (RRH) over a period of 7 years found no survival difference between RRH and the 236 ORH. Factors associated with the similar oncologic results after ORH and RRH in study I could be; the highly centralised treatment for gynecologic cancer in Sweden to seven university clinics with gynecologists subspecialised in tumor surgery, strict adherence to national guidelines when selecting patients for surgery or adjuvant RC-T, avoiding use of an intrauterine manipulator and complete follow-up due to the compulsory reporting of recurrence to a national data base. A study from Denmark with a similar centralised cancer treatment as in Sweden showed similar results with no difference in oncological outcome between RRH and ORH (Jensen et al. 2020). A previous Swedish study found improved survival following centralisation of care for ovarian cancer surgery (Dahm-Kähler et al. 2016).

An important aspect when investigating a new surgical method is the effect of increased experience. Study I included patients from seven university hospitals where the two major contributing hospitals had passed their learning phase of RRH. A clinical threshold in a learning curve does not occur after an exact number of procedures nor is it when the surgeon reaches a plateau. A threshold should be a phase of high-quality performance. Studies have shown that increased experience reduce surgical time, blood loss and postoperative complications in RRH (Wallin et al. 2017, Yim et al. 2013, Cao et al. 2015, Lenihan et al. 2008, Lonnerfors et al. 2015). The results from study II indicate that increased experience per institution resulted in a decreased rate of recurrence. This was shown in women who did not receive adjuvant RC-T as well as in women with tumors < 2 cm, regardless of given adjuvant treatment. In women with tumors ≥ 2 cm or women who received adjuvant RC-T there was no difference, possibly due to risk of occult disease at time of surgery and prevention of locoregional recurrences by the RC-T. Two singleinstitution studies published in 2020 investigated the impact of learning curve on oncological outcome after RRHs and found improved survival rates with increased surgical experience, achieving similar levels of adequate experience as in study II (Baeten et al. 2020, Eoh et al. 2020). Although more difficult to measure, learning curve includes the surgeons individual learning curve and the institutional learning curve. An adequate caseload per centre is necessary to achieve a plateau for both the surgeon and team. This is particularly important for a relatively rare procedure such as a RH. The Melamed study presented data from 479 institution with 357 institutions performing 978 RRH during a 4 year study period (personal communication Dr Melamed) which also represented the introductory phase of robot-assisted surgery in the US. In Table 3, RRH cases/institution/year is presented for comparison and the average annual case load in the Melamed study was 0.68 RRH per institution. Although the number of RRHs per institution per year in study II were only 7-23 in 2017 the two major hospital that contributed with 65% of cases had an annual caseload of 23-31 RRH during 2015-2017. Another important aspect to consider when examining a learning phase is the transfer of knowledge and experience from surgeons experienced in RRH during the introductory phase in both their own and in new hospitals that would be expected to improve their baseline skills. This was implied in study II when comparing early cohorts from the hospitals where RRH was firstly implemented to the two hospitals with the latest introduction. In Sweden, the hospitals with later implementations were aided by proctoring by surgeons from either of the two institutions with the earliest start.

In summary, study I and II suggest that RRH is oncologic safe if performed in a centralized setting at an institution with experience in RRH and with a continuous high case-load of robotic surgery as well as RRH. Important preventive measures are avoiding the use of an intrauterine manipulator, to be careful when manipulating lymph nodes during lymphadenectomy and in case of an exophytic tumour consider conization at the onset of surgery. This was evident in the Succor Cone study that present a 65% reduction in the risk of relapse in women with a cervical conization

prior to RH compared to women without cervical conization. This effect was most evident in tumors 2-4 cm and in women with minimally invasive surgery (Chacon et al. 2020). It is important to consider overall organization of care, caseload and the timing of a study in relation to the implementation of a new technique, when comparing a new to a well-established surgical method.

Methodological considerations study I-II

Population-based register studies, such as study I and II in this thesis often present a large study sample and long follow-up which reduces random errors. In study I and II, the SQRGC was used in combination with local hospital records to include all eligible patients and hence reduce information bias. The SORGC is linked to the NCR and the National Death Registry and have been independently validated for ovarian and endometrial cancer (Rosenberg et al. 2018). Study I and II can be seen as hybrids between prospectively retrieved quality register data and retrospective auditing of these data. No sample size calculation was performed since all patients available in the register and hospital records were used. However, a post-hoc 80% power analysis was made of study I (presented in study II) and revealed that a difference in recurrence of up to 5.7% for either group (ORH or RRH) theoretically may have remained unnoticed. In the LACC study this number was 9.5%. The time trend of improved preoperative imaging resulting in more women being treated with primary RC-T coincided with the increased implementation of RRH and in centres where both techniques (ORH and RRH) were available women with smaller tumors might have been treated with RRH and vice versa. Finally, the use of SLN biopsy and frozen section used exclusively in the RRH group led to detection and exclusion of women with occult lymph node metastases in the RRH cohort. These selection biases resulted in more advanced stages being included in the ORH cohort in study I. To try and compensate for this, separate survival analysis on subgroups, regression analysis and propensity score analysis were performed with similar results. In study II the implementation of RRH was ongoing over the entire inclusion period and should not be affected by a time trend in radiology. It is difficult to evaluate if the SLN concept introduced a selection bias in study II as it was performed in 2 of 6 centres. The impact of possible confounders such as smoking and socioeconomic status was not compensated for, the latter should have little impact due to the public health care system in Sweden. The impact of surgical skill on internal validity was part of the logistic regression model in study II. The results from study I and II should be applicable in settings where treatment for cervical cancer is centralized and performed by surgeons subspecialised in gynecologic tumor surgery with a high caseload of RRH.

The ongoing RACC-trial that randomize between ORH and RRH with extra focus on internal validity will offer further insight regarding the oncological safety of RRH in a more general setting of cervical cancer treatment, hence also with high external validity (Falconer et al. 2019).

Study III-V

Cervical cancer affects women of childbearing age underlining the need for fertility sparing treatment (Hamilton et al. 2015). The surgical approach for a RT largely depends on surgeons' preference with the exception that abdominal RT can be performed in larger tumors (Li et al 2013). After the results from the LACC trial, questions regarding the use of MIS in cervical cancer arose. Since trachelectomy is a rare and complex procedure a RCT is difficult to conduct. The retrospective multicenter International Radical Trachelectomy Assessment (IRTA) Study examining tumors <2cm published in 2021 found no difference in recurrence rate between abdominal and MIS-RT after 4.5 years (Salvo et al. 2021). In the IRTA study, the rate of node positivity and rate of recurrence in the MIS cohort appears similar to the results presented in study III. The recurrence rates presented in recent reviews on RT appear lower than the results from study III and the IRTA study (Smith et al. 2020, Nezhat et al 2020). A direct comparison is difficult as reviews merge recurrence rates of similar surgical approaches where the individual studies included contain a vast diversity in follow-up time, patient selection and tumor risk profile (i.e. tumor size and node positivity) and whether the recurrence rate is based on an intention to treat analysis or merely on completed RT. Comparing individual studies might present a more reliable comparison. Two studies on VRT including 132 and 118 women respectively report a rate of node positivity, follow-up time and recurrence rates that appear similar to study III (Zusterzeel et al. 2016, Marchiole et al. 2007) (Table 5). Results from smaller studies are naturally more difficult to evaluate and in study V the recurrence rate was 2%.

The conception rate after RRT varies between 73-80% in study III-V. This is comparable to individual studies after both VRT and ART where rates are also calculated on women trying to conceive (Hauerberg et al. 2015, Plante et al. 2011, Wethington et al. 2012, Nishio et al. 2009). A shorter post trachelectomy cervical length may impair fertility and the high conception rate in our studies might be explained by; a high median postoperative non-pregnant cervical length where only 34% had <10mm in study III compared with 66% after VRT (Alvarez et al. 2018), the improved visualization in robotic surgery that in our opinion favors lesser variation in cervical transection level and the beneficial effect on endometrial blood supply by sparing the uterine arteries (Egashira et al. 2018). The term delivery rate (\geq 36 GW) in study III of 71% and the 86% \geq 32 GW is comparable to individual studies after VRT and within the upper range reported in reviews (Hauerberg et al 2015, Nezhat et al. 2020, Smith et al. 2020, Kuznicki et al. 2021, Tirlapur et al.

2019). Direct comparisons are difficult as term delivery rates and prematurity rates are inconsistently defined.

In the cohort of women presented in study IV where the oral metronidazole/no sexual intercourse regime was applied there was no second trimester miscarriage and the rate of premature delivery was four times lower compared with women in whom the regime was not applied. The use of metronidazole has been shown to reduce the risk of preterm delivery in women with a previous history of preterm delivery (Mc Donald et al. 1997, Morales et al. 1994, Hauth et al. 1995). In women with a short cervix the presence of cervical pathogens (i.e. bacterial vaginosis and aerobic vaginitis) is associated with a higher risk of preterm delivery and preterm delivery after RRT is often preceded by premature preterm rupture of membranes. with an ascending infection as a probable triggering factor (Dowd et al. 2001, McDonald et al. 1997, Morales et al. 1994, Hauth et al. 1995). To protect the already impaired cervix from sexual intercourse, that might have adverse consequences in a group of susceptible women, could have had a beneficial effect (Sayle et al. 2001, Chabra et al. 1992). It is difficult to assess the exact mechanism behind the success of the regime, however it is a non-toxic and well-tolerated regime with excellent results on rate of prematurity, which is something every woman and clinician want to avoid (Diav-Citrin et al. 2001, Piper et al. 1993).

The incidence of cervical stenosis after RT is difficult to compare between studies since most studies do not differentiate between the often-harmless external stenosis and the internal stenosis with risk of hematometra, secondary endometriosis and infertility. In a review from 2015 of all surgical approaches of RT, a cervical stenosis was seen in 10.5% of women, consistent with the overall incidence of 14% in our study (Li et al. 2015). Internal stenosis was only diagnosed in 2-2.4% women in study III and V. This low incidence together with the probable preventive effect regarding premature deliveries supports the placement of an internal cerclage in RRT. Rejection of cerclage was associated with use of Gore-Tex suture. Severe intra and postoperative complications were absent in study V and scarce in study III, where those possible related to the robotic procedure itself were two vesicovaginal fistulae, one port herniation and one compartment syndrome of the leg.

The number of cancer survivors is growing steadily and clinical trials need to include long-term follow up to assess not only short term outcome, oncological outcome and survival but also late effects and health-related quality of life. Developing patient-reported outcome measures and disease specific questionnaires capturing the full range of issues relevant for that particular patient group is essential as demonstrated in study V (van Leeuwen et al. 2018). Reporting on global health status (GHS) in the middle of a pandemic however might have influenced the results. The GHS has been shown to vary in response to changes in the world (Sen et al. 2000). Study V included too few women and with varying follow-up time making a direct comparison to other studies difficult, however results seem to be in

line with the existing literature investigating QoL after VRT (Malmsten et al. 2019, Froeding et al. 2014). The reduced sexual and vaginal functioning and worry of dyspareunia seems in concordance with other studies that present negative impact on sexual function after treatment for cervical cancer (Bjelic-Radisic et al. 2012, Jensen et al. 2004, Schover et al. 1989). Loss of vaginal elasticity, diminished sensation, dyspareunia with secondary reduced lubrication might lead to negative effects on sexual function. However, sexual morbidity seems to improve during the first year after a radical hysterectomy with possible further improvement with time (Jensen et al. 2004, Schover et al. 1989, Frumovitz et al. 2015, Froeding et al. 2014). Despite reporting reduced sexual and vaginal functioning, the included women had a median functional score of 66.7 for both sexual enjoyment and sexual activity, the latter is to be expected in women after fertility sparing treatment and is also in accordance with other studies (Malmsten et al. 2019, Froeding et al. 2014).

Lymphedema following RRT was not objectively studied, only subjectively reported in study V and found to have a significant impact on morbidity and QoL. This has been demonstrated in previous studies (Malmsten et al. 2019 and Bjelic-Radisic et al. 2012). Lymphedema is a chronic condition that might worsen with time. If future studies can validate the preliminary results regarding oncologic safety of the SLN-concept in cervical cancer surgery the reduced rate of lymphatic complications will have a positive impact on patients QoL.

To ensure a successful outcome of fertility-sparing treatment for early stage cervical cancer, an experienced surgeon skilled in that particular complex surgical approach working in a high-volume center is key. Equally important is a careful selection of patients suitable for RT. A thorough preoperative assessment is needed to make sure the position of the tumor and remaining cervical length allows for a successful procedure. To optimize the patients' outcome and postoperative well-being, accurate information regarding reproductive outcome, sexual function, lymphedema and other possible long-term side-effect is essential. The increased risk of a second trimester miscarriage and premature delivery in future pregnancies is also important to address.

In summary study III-V suggest that RRT is oncologically safe and associated with an excellent reproductive outcome. A short postoperative cervical length was associated with a lower conception rate. When a metronidazole/no sexual intercourse regime is used the rate of second trimester miscarriage and premature delivery can be greatly reduced. Although serious adverse events are rare, sideeffects such as impaired sexual function and lymphedema can have a major impact on women's quality of life. Offering adequate information to every woman suitable for a fertility sparing procedure including the possibility of a slighter higher recurrence rate than after radical hysterectomy but also the good fertility results is important.

Methodological considerations study III-V

Since RRT is a relatively rare procedure a multicenter study was needed to achieve a larger material to reduce random errors. The inclusion of patients were based on local hospital registers which might introduce an information bias inevitable in retrospective studies with no existing validated international register. Selection bias might also be present in such a challenging rare procedure. As the surgeon gains more skill, larger tumors might be possible to operate for that individual surgeon. A SLN concept was used at 2 of 5 centers. However, no comparison between cohorts were made and only RRT according to NCCN and ESGO guidelines were included. Study III and V are descriptive studies with scarce statistical comparison and more hypothesis generating than hypothesis testing. There were slightly different populations included in study III and IV and hence the regression analysis on premature delivery performed in study III became somewhat irrelevant after the results of study IV. The metronidazole regime was only used at one institution (in 22/24 of pregnancies beyond the 2^{nd} trimester) and to compensate for selection bias a regression analysis on factors possible associated with prematurity was performed. Weaknesses of the multicenter study III-IV is the lack of data (on LVSI, cervical stenosis and postoperative pre-pregnant cervical length) and the inability to guarantee internal validity of the RRT procedure. However, the included surgeons are well-known skilled robotic surgeons and the uterine artery sparing RRT procedure with an internal cerclage is clearly documented (Persson et al. 2008, Persson et al 2012). The QoL assessment in study V was only cross-sectional with a large variation in time from surgery to questionnaires (range 6-158 months) making analyses on change over time impossible. Further studies with baseline QoL, and 6 months, 1- and 2- year follow-up questionnaires after RRT is needed. Another weakness was the assessment of lymphedema which was only subjectively reported by the women responding to the questionnaire and not objectively measured.

Conclusions

- In settings where radical hysterectomy for early-stage cervical cancer is highly centralized, no difference was found in long-term survival between open and robotic surgery.
- Increased surgical experience in robot-assisted radical hysterectomy for early stage cervical cancer resulted in a decrease in the rate of recurrence in the larger subgroup of women who did not receive adjuvant radio chemotherapy as well as in women with tumors <2 cm, regardless of whether adjuvant treatment was given or not.
- The rate of severe intraoperative and postoperatively diagnosed complications (Clavien Dindo ≥grade IIIa) decreased with increased experience in robot-assisted radical hysterectomy for early stage cervical cancer.
- In long-term follow-up of robot-assisted radical trachelectomy the recurrence rate was comparable to studies on vaginal radical trachelectomy and minimal invasive radical trachelectomy with similar tumor risk profile and follow-up time. A high pregnancy rate and low rate of premature delivery before GW 32 was seen. The baby take home rate was 72% in women trying to conceive.
- A four-fold reduction of premature delivery in pregnancies after robotassisted radical trachelectomy was observed with an oral metronidazole regime from gestational week 15+0 to 21+6 combined with no sexual intercourse during pregnancy.
- Long term side effects, especially impaired sexual function and lymphedema can affect quality of life after robot-assisted radical trachelectomy.

Future aspects

- To study post trachelectomy cervical length changes during pregnancy by serial measurements and if cervical length development is related to premature delivery.
- To verify the results of the metronidazole/no sexual intercourse regime on premature delivery in a prospective multicenter study.
- To further investigate quality of life and impact on sexual function after RRT by prospective serial questionnaires.
- To investigate any association between development of cervical stenosis and internal cerclage by comparison with women with internal cerclage without a concomitant trachelectomy.

Acknowledgements

First, I want to thank all the women who contributed to our studies.

I am also very grateful to everyone who helped complete this thesis. In particular:

Professor Jan Persson; my supervisor. You inspire me with your total dedication to the patients of today as well as future patients, your sense for detail and constant modulation of methods in search of a never ending strive for improvement. You are always available even when you don't really have the time. We have put a lot of work into this thesis and I am for ever grateful for your insight, tenaciousness and your never ending support.

Celine Lönnerfors; my co-supervisor, for advice on how to manoeuvre in life as a scientist, for all your hard work and time spent on correcting linguistics in our publications. For your help with this thesis and for your friendship through it all.

Barbara Geppert; my co-supervisor, for all the advice and support in life as a PhD student and as clinician. For your insight, knowledge and assistance in my grant applications. I value you not only as a colleague but also as a dear friend.

Charlotte Hellsten; head of the gyneoncology team for being a person who always listen to your employees and put our and our patients' interest first. I appreciate your support and hope you continue for a long, long time.

Pétur Reynisson, for helping me with statistics and for being an excellent teacher in robotic surgery and for your never ending good mood.

Fellow colleagues at Gynecologic Oncology team in Lund for your devotion to our cancer patients, for creating a stimulating working environment and for your friendship.

Peter Hinsell and Mihaela Asp for your never ending support and friendship through the last couple of years.

All the staff at the Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology at Lund University Hospital Skåne for your devotion to our patients and for making it a pleasure to come to work.

Sahar Salehi, my former colleague at Södersjukhuset and Karolinska University Hospital for pushing me into a career in tumour surgery. Your skills are inspirational. Former colleagues at Karolinska University Hospital and Södersjukhuset for inspiration and encouragement in my clinical work.

Associate Professor Henrik Falconer for being a great supervisor during my time at Karolinska and for good cooperation during our four studies in this thesis.

My co-authors: Associate Professor Pernilla Dahm Kähler, Cristian Staf, Associate Professor Angelique Flöter-Rådestad, Karin Stålberg, Malin Crusensvärd, Sarah Paraghamian, Kyung Jin Eoh, Kavitha Madhuri Thumuluru, Simon A. Butler-Manuel, Professor Young Tae Kim and Professor John F Boggess for a meaningfull cooperation. In particular I want to thank Emilia Alfonzo and Emelie Wallin not only for their work as co-authors but also for their friendship.

Professor Pär Sparén, Andreas Herbst and Associate Professor Christer Borgfeldt for providing me with references and figures for this thesis.

Louise Fife Aardal for your generous and outstanding help with the English language.

My dear friends and extended family for your support and allowing me to take my mind of things and have fun while working on my thesis.

Caroline Stenberg for contributing with your wonderful painting.

My parents, my sister and brother and to my family in law for always believing in me.

My children Ida, Felix and Jesper for all the laughter and crazy times.

Martin, my rock and love thank you for all your support and love. Thank you for helping me improve my technical skills and maneuvering the jungle of Excel. Without you this would not have been possible.

References

- Alvarez RM, Biliatis I, Rockall A, Papadakou E, Sohaib SA, deSouza NM, et al. MRI measurement of residual cervical length after radical trachelectomy for cervical cancer and the risk of adverse pregnancy outcomes: a blinded imaging analysis. BJOG. 2018 Dec;125(13):1726-1733.
- Amin MB, Greene FL, Edge SB, Compton CC, Gershenwald JE, Brookland RK, et al. The Eighth Edition AJCC Cancer Staging Manual: Continuing to build a bridge from a population-based to a more "personalized" approach to cancer staging. CA Cancer J Clin. 2017 Mar;67(2):93-99.
- Aronson NK, Ahmedzai S, Bergman B et al. The European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer QLQ-C30: a quality-of-life instrument for use in international clinical trials in oncology. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1993 Mar 3;85(5):365-76.
- Arroyo Mühr, L.S., Lagheden, C., Lei, J. et al. Deep sequencing detects human papillomavirus (HPV) in cervical cancers negative for HPV by PCR. Br J Cancer 123, 1790–1795 (2020).
- Baeten, I.; Hoogendam, J.P.; Schreuder, H.; Jurgenliemk-Schulz, I.M.; Verheijen, R.; Zweemer, R.P.;Gerestein, C.G. The influence of learning curve of robot-assisted laparoscopy on oncological outcomes in early-stage cervical cancer: An observational cohort study. BJOG 2020.
- Barlow L, Westergren K, Holmberg L, Talback M. The completion of the Swedish Cancer Register: a sample survey for year 1998. Acta Oncol. 2009;48(1):27-33.
- Beiner ME, Hauspy J, Rosen B, Murphy J, Laframboise S, Nofech-Mozes S, et al. Radical vaginal trachelectomy vs. radical hysterectomy for small early stage cervical cancer: a matched case-control study. Gynecol Oncol. 2008 Aug;110(2):168-71.
- Bentevigna E, Gouy S, Maulard A, Chargari C, Leary A, Maurice P. Oncological outcomes after fertility-sparing surgery foer cervical cancer; a systematic review. Lancet Oncol 2016;17:e240-53
- Bhatla N, Aoki D, Sharma DN, Sankaranarayanan R. Cancer of the cervix uteri. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2018;143(Suppl 2):22–36.
- Bjelic-Radisic V, Jensen PT, Vlasic KK, Waldenstrom AC, Singer S, Chie W, Nordin A, Greimel E. Quality of life characteristics inpatients with cervical cancer. Eur J Cancer. 2012 Nov;48(16):3009-18. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2012.05.011. Epub 2012 Jun 7.
- Bjurberg M, Holmberg E, Borgfeldt C, Flöter-Rådestad A, Dahm-Kähler P, Hjerpe E, Högberg T et al. Primary treatment patterns and survival of cervical cancer in Sweden: A population-based Swedish Gynecologic Cancer Group Study. Gynecol Oncol. 2019 Nov;155(2):229-236.

- Blencowe H, Cousens S, Chou D, Oestergaard M, Say L, Moller AB, Kinney M, et al. Born Too Soon Preterm Birth Action Group. Born too soon: the global epidemiology of 15 million preterm births. Reprod Health. 2013;10 Suppl 1(Suppl 1):S2.
- Boggess JF, Gehrig PA, Cantrell L, Shafer A, Ridgway M, Skinner EN, et al. A casecontrol study of robot-assisted type III radical hysterectomy with pelvic lymph node dissection compared with open radical hysterectomy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2008 Oct;199(4):357.e1-7.
- Breslow N. Analysis of Survival Data under the Proportional Hazards Model International Statistical Review. 1975;43(1):45-57.
- Cao, L.; Xu, H.; Chen, Y.; Pan, K.; Liang, Z.ADetailed Analysis of the Learning Curve: DaVinci Robot-Assisted Radical Hysterectomy in Cervical Cancer. J. Minim. Invasive Gynecol. 2015, 22, S228–S229.
- Castellsagué X, Bosch FX, Muñoz N. Environmental co-factors in HPV carcinogenesis. Virus Res. 2002 Nov;89(2):191-9.
- Castellsagué X, Muñoz N, Pitisuttithum P, Ferris D, Monsonego J, Ault K, et al. End-ofstudy safety, immunogenicity, and efficacy of quadrivalent HPV (types 6, 11, 16, 18) recombinant vaccine in adult women 24-45 years of age. Br J Cancer. 2011 Jun 28;105(1):28-37.
- CCT Group. Radical Versus Simple Hysterectomy and Pelvic Node Dissection With Lowrisk Early Stage Cervical Cancer (SHAPE) 2012.
- Chhabra S, Verma P. Sexual activity and onset of preterm labour. Indian J Matern Child Health. 1991;2(2):54-5.
- Chacón E, Manzour N, Mínguez JÁ, et al235 Succor cone: is it cervical conization a protective maneuverInternational Journal of Gynecologic Cancer 2020;30:A7-A8.
- Chan JL, Letourneau J, Salem W, Cil AP, Chan S-W, Chen L, Rosen MP. Sexual satisfaction and quality of life in survivors of localized cervical and ovarian cancers following fertilitysparing surgery. Gynecol Oncol 2015.139:141–147
- Chen X, Zhao N, Ye P, Chen J, Nan X, Zhao H, et al Comparison of laparoscopic and open radical hysterectomy in cervical cancer patients with tumor size ≤2 cm. International Journal of Gynecologic Cancer Published Online First: 09 April 2020.
- Chiva L, Zanagnolo V, Querleu D, Martin-Calvo N, Arévalo-Serrano J, Căpîlna ME, et al. SUCCOR study Group. SUCCOR study: an international European cohort observational study comparing minimally invasive surgery versus open abdominal radical hysterectomy in patients with stage IB1 cervical cancer. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2020 Sep;30(9):1269-1277.
- Cibula D, Dostalek L, Hillemanns P, Scambia G, Jarkovsky J, Persson J, et al. Completion of radical hysterectomy does not improve survival of patients with cervical cancer and intraoperatively detected lymph node involvement: ABRAX international retrospective cohort study. Eur J Cancer. 2021 Jan;143:88-100.
- Cibula D, Dusek J, Jarkovsky J, Dundr P, Querleu D, van der Zee A, Kucukmetin A, Kocian R. A prospective multicenter trial on sentinel lymph node biopsy in patients with early-stage cervical cancer (SENTIX). Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2019 Jan;29(1):212-215.

- Cibula D, Pötter R, Planchamp F, Avall-Lundqvist E, Fischerova D, Haie Meder C, et al.The European Society of Gynaecological Oncology/European Society for Radiotherapy and Oncology/European Society of Pathology Guidelines for the Management of Patients With Cervical Cancer. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2018 May;28(4):641-655.
- Clavien PA, Barkun J, de Oliveira ML, Vauthey JN, Dindo D, Schulick RD, et al. The Clavien-Dindo classification of surgical complications: five-year experience. Ann Surg. 2009 Aug;250(2):187-96.
- Cui RR, Chen L, Tergas AI, et al. Trends in use and survival associated with fertilitysparing trachelectomy for young women with early-stage cervical cancer. Obstet Gynecol 2018;131(6):1085.
- Dahm-Kähler P, Palmqvist C, Staf C, Holmberg E, Johannesson L. Centralized primary care of advanced ovarian cancer improves complete cytoreduction and survival A population-based cohort study. Gynecol Oncol. 2016 Aug;142(2):211-6.
- Dargent D, Mathevet P. Schauta's vaginal hysterectomy combined with laparoscopic lymphadenectomy. Baillieres Clin Obstet Gynaecol. 1995 Dec;9(4):691-705.
- Delamere G. The Lymphatics. Chicago: W.T. Keener and Co; 1904.
- de Sanjose, S., Quint, W. G., Alemany, L., Geraets, D. T., Klaustermeier, J. E., Lloveras, et al. Human papillomavirus genotype attribution in invasive cervical cancer: a retrospective cross-sectional worldwide study. Lancet Oncol, 2010, 11(11), 1048-1056.
- Diav-Citrin O, Shechtman S, Gotteiner T, Arnon J, Ornoy A. Pregnancy outcome after gestational exposure to metronidazole: a prospective controlled cohort study. Teratology. 2001 May;63(5):186-92.
- Dillner, J., Sparen, P., Andrae, B., & Strander, B. [Cervical cancer has increased in Sweden in women who had a normal cell sample]. Lakartidningen, (2018)115.
- Dodd JM, Jones L, Flenady V, Cincotta R, Crowther CA. Prenatal administration of progesterone for preventing preterm birth in women considered to be at risk of preterm birth. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2013 Jul 31;(7):CD004947.
- Doo DW, Kirkland CT, Griswold LH, McGwin G, Huh WK, Leath CA 3rd, Kim KH. Comparative outcomes between robotic and abdominal radical hysterectomy for IB1 cervical cancer: Results from a single high volume institution. Gynecol Oncol. 2019 May;153(2):242-247.
- Dostalek L, Åvall-Lundqvist E, Creutzberg CL, et al. ESGO survey on current practice in the management of cervical cancer. Int J Gynecol Cancer 2018;28(6)
- Dowd J, Permezel M, Garland S, de Crespigny L. Is there an interaction between cervical length and cervical microbiology in the pathogenesis of preterm labour? Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 2001 May;41(2):177-81.
- Ebisawa K, Takano M, Fukuda M, Fujiwara K, Hada T, Ota Y, et al. Obstetric outcomes of patients undergoing total laparoscopic radical trachelectomy for early stage cervical cancer. Gynecol Oncol. 2013 Oct;131(1):83-6.
- Egashira K, Hiasa K, Yokota N, Kawamura T, Matsushita T, Okugawa K, Yahata H, Sonoda K, Kato K. Infertility after abdominal trachelectomy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2018 Nov;97(11):1358-1364.

- Eoh, K.J.; Lee, J.Y.; Nam, E.J.; Kim, S.; Kim, S.W.; Kim, Y.T. The institutional learning curve is associated with survival outcomes of robotic radical hysterectomy for early-stage cervical cancer-a retrospective study. BMC Cancer 2020, 20, 152.
- ESGO. Laparoscopic radical hysterectomy: An ESGO statement: European Society of Gynecologic Oncology; 2019. Available online: <u>https://www.esgo.org/explore/council/laparoscopic-radical-hysterectomy-an-esgostatement</u>
- Falconer H, Palsdottir K, Stalberg K, Dahm-Kähler P, Ottander U, Lundin ES, Wijk L et al. Robot-assisted approach to cervical cancer (RACC): an international multi-center, open-label randomized controlled trial. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2019 Jul;29(6):1072-1076.
- Favre G, Guani B, Balaya V, Magaud L, Lecuru F and Mathevet P. Sentinel Lymph-Node Biopsy in Early-Stage Cervical Cancer: The 4-Year Follow-Up Results of the Senticol 2 Trial. Front. Oncol. 2021 10:621518.
- Fayers PM, Aaronson NK, Bjordal K, Groenvold M, Curran D, Bottomley A,(2001) The EORTC QLQC30 Scoring Manual (3rd Edition). European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer.
- Ferlay J, Colombet M, Soerjomataram I, Mathers C, Parkin DM, Piñeros M, Znaor A, Bray F. Estimating the global cancer incidence and mortality in 2018: GLOBOCAN sources and methods. Int J Cancer. 2019 Apr 15;144(8):1941-1953.
- Fleming ND, Ramirez PT, Soliman PT, Schmeler KM, Chisholm GB, Nick AM, Westin SN, Frumovitz M. Quality of life after radical trachelectomy for early-stage cervical cancer: A 5-year prospective evaluation. Gynecol Oncol. 2016 Dec;143(3):596-603.
- Froeding LP, Ottosen C, Rung-Hansen H, Svane D, Mosgaard BJ, Jensen PT. Sexual functioning and vaginal changes after radical vaginal trachelectomy in early stage cervical cancer patients: a longitudinal study. J Sex Med. 2014 Feb;11(2):595-604.
- Frumovitz M, Sun CC, Schover LR, Munsell MF, Jhingran A, Wharton JT, Eifel P, Bevers TB, Levenback CF, Gershenson DM, Bodurka DC. Quality of life and sexual functioning in cervical cancer survivors. J Clin Oncol. 2005 Oct 20;23(30):7428-36.
- Gehrig PA, Cantrell LA, Shafer A, Abaid LN, Mendivil A, Boggess JF. What is the optimal minimally invasive surgical procedure for endometrial cancer staging in the obese and morbidly obese woman? Gynecol Oncol 2008;111:41–5.
- Geppert B, Lönnerfors C, Bollino M, Arechvo A, Persson J. A study on uterine lymphatic anatomy for standardization of pelvic sentinel lymph node detection in endometrial cancer. Gynecol Oncol. 2017 May;145(2):256-261.
- Geppert B, Lönnerfors C, Bollino M, Persson J. Sentinel lymph node biopsy in endometrial cancer-Feasibility, safety and lymphatic complications. Gynecol Oncol. 2018 Mar;148(3):491-498.
- Goya M, Pratcorona L, Merced C, Rodó C, Valle L, Romero A, et al. Cervical pessary in pregnant women with a short cervix (PECEP): an open-label randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2012 May 12;379(9828):1800-6.
- Greimel ER, Kuljanic Vlasic K et al. European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Quality-of-Life Group. The European Organization for Research and

Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) Quality-of-Life questionnaire cervical cancer module: EORTC QLQ-CX24. Cancer. 2006 Oct 15;107(8):1812-22.

- Hamilton BE, Martin JA, Osterman MJ, Curtin SC, Matthews TJ. Births: Final Data for 2014. Natl Vital Stat Rep. 2015;64:1–64.
- Hareyama H, Hada K, Goto K, Watanabe S, Hakoyama M, Oku K et al. Prevalence, classification, and risk factors for postoperative lower extremity lymphedema in women with gynecologic malignancies: a retrospective study. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2015 May;25(4):751-7.
- Hauerberg L, Høgdall C, Loft A, Ottosen C, Bjoern SF, Mosgaard BJ, et al. Vaginal Radical Trachelectomy for early stage cervical cancer. Results of the Danish National Single Center Strategy. Gynecol Oncol. 2015 Aug;138(2):304-10.
- Hauth JC, Goldenberg RL, Andrews WW, DuBard MB, Copper RL. Reduced incidence of preterm delivery with metronidazole and erythromycin in women with bacterial vaginosis. N Engl J Med. 1995 Dec 28;333(26):1732-6.
- Hoogendam JP, Verheijen RH, Wegner I, Zweemer RP. Oncological outcome and longterm complications in robot-assisted radical surgery for early stage cervical cancer: an observational cohort study. BJOG. 2014 Nov;121(12):1538-45.
- Hui SY, Chor CM, Lau TK, Lao TT, Leung TY. Cerclage pessary for preventing preterm birth in women with a singleton pregnancy and a short cervix at 20 to 24 weeks: a randomized controlled trial. Am J Perinatol. 2013 Apr;30(4):283-8.
- Höckel M, Horn LC, Manthey N, Braumann UD, Wolf U, Teichmann G, Frauenschläger K, Dornhöfer N, Einenkel J. Resection of the embryologically defined uterovaginal (Müllerian) compartment and pelvic control in patients with cervical cancer: a prospective analysis. Lancet Oncol. 2009 Jul;10(7):683-92.
- Janda M, Gebski V, Davies LC, Forder P, Brand A, Hogg R, et al. Effect of Total Laparoscopic Hysterectomy vs Total Abdominal Hysterectomy on Disease-Free Survival Among Women With Stage I Endometrial Cancer: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA. 2017 Mar 28;317(12):1224-1233.
- Jensen PT, Groenvold M, Klee MC, Thranov I, Petersen MA, Machin D. Early-stage cervical carcinoma, radical hysterectomy, and sexual function. A longitudinal study. Cancer. 2004 Jan 1;100(1):97-106.
- Jensen PT, Schnack TH, Frøding LP, Bjørn SF, Lajer H, Markauskas A, et al. Survival after a nationwide adoption of robotic minimally invasive surgery for early-stage cervical cancer A population-based study. Eur J Cancer. 2020 Mar;128:47-56.
- Johansen G, Lonnerfors C, Falconer H, Persson J. Reproductive and oncologic outcome following robot-assisted laparoscopic radical trachelectomy for early stage cervical cancer. Gynecol Oncol. 2016;141:160-5.
- Jonsdottir GM, Jorgensen S, Cohen SL, et al. Increasing minimally invasive hysterectomy: effect on cost and complications. Obstet Gynecol 2011;117(5):1142-9.
- Kaplan E. Nonparametric estimation from incomplete observations. Journal of the American statistical association. 1958;53(282):457-81.
- Kairys N, Garg M. Bacterial Vaginosis. [Updated 2020 Nov 21]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2020 Jan.
- Kasuga Y, Miyakoshi K, Nishio H, Akiba Y, Otani T, Fukutake M, et al. Mid-trimester residual cervical length and the risk of preterm birth in pregnancies after abdominal radical trachelectomy: a retrospective analysis. BJOG. 2017 Oct;124(11):1729-1735.
- Kim M, Ishioka S, Endo T, Baba T, Akashi Y, Morishita M, et al. Importance of uterine cervical cerclage to maintain a successful pregnancy for patients who undergo vaginal radical trachelectomy. Int J Clin Oncol. 2014;19:906-11.
- Koh WJ, Greer BE, Abu-Rustum NR, Apte SM, Campos SM, Cho KR, et al. Cervical Cancer, Version 2.2015. J Natl Compr Canc Netw. 2015 Apr;13(4):395-404.
- Koh WJ, Abu-Rustum NR, Bean S, Bradley K, Campos SM, Cho KR, et al. Cervical Cancer, Version 3.2019, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw. 2019 Jan;17(1):64-84.
- Kuznicki ML, Chambers LM, Morton M, Son J, Horowitz M, Crean-Tate KK, Hackett L, Rose PG. Fertility-Sparing Surgery for Early-Stage Cervical Cancer: A Systematic Review of the Literature. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2021 Mar;28(3):513-526.
- Kyrgiou M, Bennett P. Can we prevent preterm birth after radical trachelectomy? BJOG. 2017 Oct;124(11):1737. doi: 10.1111/1471-0528.14726. Epub 2017 Jun 22.
- Lagheden, C., Eklund, C., Lamin, H. et al. Nationwide comprehensive human papillomavirus (HPV) genotyping of invasive cervical cancer. Br J Cancer 118, 1377–1381 (2018).
- Landeen LB, Bell MC, Hubert HB et al. Clinical and cost comparisons for hysterectomy via abdominal, standard laparoscopic, vaginal, and robot-assisted approaches. S D Med 2011;64(6):197-99.
- Landoni F, Maneo A, Colombo A, Placa F, Milani R, Perego P, et al. Randomised study of radical surgery versus radiotherapy for stage Ib-IIa cervical cancer. Lancet. 1997 Aug 23;350(9077):535-40.
- La Vecchia C, Franceschi S, Decarli A, Fasoli M, Gentile A, Parazzini F, et al. Sexual factors, venereal diseases, and the risk of intraepithelial and invasive cervical neoplasia. Cancer. 1986 Aug 15;58(4):935-41.
- Lécuru F, Mathevet P, Querleu D, Leblanc E, Morice P, Daraï E, Marret H, et al. Bilateral negative sentinel nodes accurately predict absence of lymph node metastasis in early cervical cancer: results of the SENTICOL study. J Clin Oncol. 2011 May 1;29(13):1686-91.
- Lecuru FR, McCormack M, Hillemanns P, Anota A, Leitao M, Mathevet P, et al. SENTICOL III: an international validation study of sentinel node biopsy in early cervical cancer. A GINECO, ENGOT, GCIG and multicenter study. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2019 May;29(4):829-834.
- Lei J, Ploner A, Elfström KM, Wang J, Roth A, Fang F, Sundström K, Dillner J, Sparén P. HPV Vaccination and the Risk of Invasive Cervical Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2020 Oct 1;383(14):1340-1348.
- Lenihan, J.P., Jr.; Kovanda, C.; Seshadri-Kreaden, U. What is the learning curve for robotic assisted gynecologic surgery? J. Minim. Invasive Gynecol. 2008, 15, 589–594.
- Li X, Li J, Wu X. Incidence, risk factors and treatment of cervical stenosis after radical trachelectomy: A systematic review. Eur J Cancer. 2015 Sep;51(13):1751-9.

- Li X, Li J, Jiang Z, Xia L, Ju X, Chen X, Wu X. Oncological results and recurrent risk factors following abdominal radical trachelectomy: an updated series of 333 patients. BJOG. 2019 Aug;126(9):1169-1174.
- Li J, Wu X, Li X, Ju X. Abdominal radical trachelectomy: Is it safe for IB1 cervical cancer with tumors ≥ 2 cm? Gynecol Oncol. 2013 Oct;131(1):87-92.
- Lührs O, Ekdahl L, Lönnerfors C, Geppert B, Persson J. Combining Indocyanine Green and Tc99-nanocolloid does not increase the detection rate of sentinel lymph nodes in early stage cervical cancer compared to Indocyanine Green alone. Gynecol Oncol. 2020 Feb;156(2):335-340.
- Lührs O, Ekdahl L, Geppert B, Lönnerfors C, Persson J. Resection of the upper paracervical lymphovascular tissue should be an integral part of a pelvic sentinel lymph node algorithm in early stage cervical cancer. Gynecol Oncol. 2021 Sep 8:S0090-8258(21)01328-7.
- Lonnerfors, C.; Reynisson, P.; Geppert, B.; Persson, J. The effect of increased experience on complications in robotic hysterectomy for malignant and benign gynecological disease. J. Robot. Surg. 2015, 9, 321–330.
- Kim M, Ishioka S, Endo T, Baba T, Akashi Y, Morishita M, et al. Importance of uterine cervical cerclage to maintain a successful pregnancy for patients who undergo vaginal radical trachelectomy. Int J Clin Oncol. 2014;19:906-11.
- Kuznicki ML, Chambers LM, Morton M, Son J, Horowitz M, Crean-Tate KK, Hackett L, Rose PG. Fertility-Sparing Surgery for Early-Stage Cervical Cancer: A Systematic Review of the Literature. J Minim Invasive Gynecol. 2021 Mar;28(3):513-526.
- Maggioni A, Mining L, Zanagnolo V, Peiretti M, Sanguineti F, Bocciolone L, et al. Robotic approach for cervical cancer: comparison with laparotomy: a case control study. Gynecol Oncol. 2009 Oct;115(1):60-64.
- Magrina JF, Kho RM, Weaver AL, Montero RP, Magtibay PM. Robotic radical hysterectomy: comparison with laparoscopy and laparotomy. Gynecol Oncol. 2008 Apr;109(1):86-91.
- Malmsten C, Hellberg P, Bergmark K, Dahm-Kähler P. Long-term fertility, oncological, and quality-of-life outcomes after trachelectomy in early stage cervical cancer. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2019 Apr;299(4):1033-1041.
- Manchana T, Sirisabya N, Lertkhachonsuk R, Worasethsin P, Khemapech N, Sittisomwong T, et al. Long term complications after radical hysterectomy with pelvic lymphadenectomy. J Med Assoc Thai. 2009 Apr;92(4):451-6.
- Marchiole P, Benchaib M, Buenerd A, Lazlo E, Dargent D, Mathevet P. Oncological safety of laparoscopic-assisted vaginal radical trachelectomy (LARVT or Dargent's operation): a comparative study with laparoscopic-assisted vaginal radical hysterectomy (LARVH). Gynecol Oncol. 2007 Jul;106(1):132-41.
- McBride AA. Oncogenic human papillomaviruses. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci. 2017;372(1732):20160273.
- McDonald HM, O'Loughlin JA, Vigneswaran R, Jolley PT, Harvey JA, Bof A, McDonald PJ. Impact of metronidazole therapy on preterm birth in women with bacterial vaginosis flora (Gardnerella vaginalis): a randomised, placebo controlled trial. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 1997; 104: 1391–7.

- Meigs JV. Radical hysterectomy with bilateral pelvic lymph node dissections; a report of 100 patients operated on five or more years ago. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1951 Oct;62(4):854-70.
- Melamed A, Margul DJ, Chen L, Keating NL, Del Carmen MG, Yang J, et al. Survival after Minimally Invasive Radical Hysterectomy for Early-Stage Cervical Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018 Nov 15;379(20):1905-1914.
- Morales WJ, Schorr S, Albritton J. Effect of metronidazole in patients with preterm birth in preceding pregnancy and bacterial vaginosis: a placebo-controlled, double-blind study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1994 Aug;171(2):345-7; discussion 348-9.
- Mäenpää MM, Nieminen K, Tomás EI, Laurila M, Luukkaala TH, Mäenpää JU. Roboticassisted vs traditional laparoscopic surgery for endometrial cancer: a randomized controlled trial. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2016 Jun 8. p: S0002-9378(16)30314-3.
- Network NCC. NCCN clinical practice guidelines in oncology: cervical cancer version 1. Available online: <u>https://www.nccn.org/store/login/login.aspx?ReturnURL=https://www.nccn.org/prof</u> <u>essionals/physician_gls/pdf/cervical_blocks.pdf</u>
- Nezhat CR, Burrell MO, Nezhat FR, Benigno BB, Welander CE. Laparoscopic radical hysterectomy with paraaortic and pelvic node dissection. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1992 Mar;166(3):864-5.
- Nezhat C, Roman R, Rambhatia A, Nezhat F. Reproductive and Oncologic outcomes after fertility-sparing surgery for early stage cervical cancer: a systematic review. Fertil Steril. 2020 April;113(4):685-703.
- Nie JC, Yan AQ, Liu XS. Robotic-Assisted Radical Hysterectomy Results in Better Surgical Outcomes Compared With the Traditional Laparoscopic Radical Hysterectomy for the Treatment of Cervical Cancer. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2017 Nov;27(9):1990-1999.
- Nishio H, Fujii T, Kameyama K et al. Abdominal radical trachelectomy as a fertilitysparing procedure in women with early-stage cervical cancer in a series of 61 women. Gynecol Oncol. 2009 Oct;115(1):51-55.
- Norman JE, Marlow N, Messow CM, Shennan A, Bennett PR, Thornton S, et al. Vaginal progesterone prophylaxis for preterm birth (the OPPTIMUM study): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind trial. Lancet. 2016 May 21;387(10033):2106-2116.
- NKCx. Nationellt kvalitetsregister för cervixcancerprevention (NKCx). Årsrapport 2017. http://www.nkcx.se/templates/_rsrapport_2017.pdf
- Owen J, Hankins G, Iams JD, Berghella V, Sheffield JS, Perez-Delboy A, et al. Multicenter randomized trial of cerclage for preterm birth prevention in high-risk women with shortened midtrimester cervical length. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009 Oct;201(4):375.e1-8.
- Park JY, Joo WD, Chang SJ et al. Long-term outcomes after fertility-sparing laparoscopic radical trachelectomy in young women with early-stage cervical cancer: an Asan Gynecologic Cancer Group (AGCG) study. J Surg Oncol. 2014 Sep;110(3):252-7.
- Palefsky J. Human papillomavirus-related disease in people with HIV. Curr Opin HIV AIDS. 2009 Jan;4(1):52-6.

- Persson J, Geppert B, Lönnerfors C, Bollino M, Måsbäck A. Description of a reproducible anatomically based surgical algorithm for detection of pelvic sentinel lymph nodes in endometrial cancer. Gynecol Oncol. 2017 Oct;147(1):120-125.
- Persson J, Imboden S, Reynisson P, Andersson B, Borgfeldt C, Bossmar T. Reproducibility and accuracy of robot-assisted laparoscopic fertility sparing radical trachelectomy. Gynecol Oncol. 2012;127:484-8
- Persson J, Kannisto P, Bossmar T. Robot-assisted abdominal laparoscopic radical trachelectomy. Gynecol Oncol. 2008 Dec;111(3):564-7.
- Plante M, Gregoire J, Renaud MC, Roy M. The vaginal radical trachelectomy: an update of a series of 125 cases and 106 pregnancies. Gynecol Oncol. 2011 May 1;121(2):290-7.
- Piper JM, Mitchel EF, Ray WA. Prenatal use of metronidazole and birth defects: no association. Obstet Gynecol. 1993 Sep;82(3):348-52.
- Piver MS, Rutledge F, Smith JP. Five classes of extended hysterectomy for women with cervical cancer. Obstet Gynecol. 1974 Aug;44(2):265-72.
- Querleu D, Morrow CP. Classification of radical hysterectomy. Lancet Oncol. 2008 Mar;9(3):297-303.
- Querleu D, Cibula D, Abu-Rustum NR. 2017 Update on the Querleu-Morrow Classification of Radical Hysterectomy. Ann Surg Oncol. 2017 Oct;24(11):3406-3412.
- Ramirez PT, Frumovitz M, Pareja R, Lopez A, Vieira M, Ribeiro R, et al. Minimally Invasive versus Abdominal Radical Hysterectomy for Cervical Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018 Nov 15;379(20):1895-1904.
- RCC 2021. Nationellt vårdprogram för cervixcancer prevention. 2021-04-13 Available online: <u>https://kunskapsbanken.cancercentrum.se/globalassets/varauppdrag/prevention-tidig-upptackt/gynekologisk-</u> cellprovskontroll/vardprogram/nationellt-vardprogram-cervixcancerprevention.pdf
- RCC 2020. Nationell vårdprogram i livmoderhalscancer och vaginalcancer 2020. Available online:https://kunskapsbanken.cancercentrum.se/globalassets/cancerdiagnoser/gynek ologi/livmoderhalscancer/varprogram/nationellt-vardprogram-livmoderhalscancercervixcancer-vaginalcancer.pdf
- RCC 2019. National Quality Report from the Swedish Quality Register for Gynecologic Cancer (SQRGC): Regionala Cancer Centrum i Samverkan. Available online: https://www.cancercentrumse/globalassets/cancerdiagnoser/gynekologi/kvalitetsregist er/sqrgc_arsrapport_2019pdf (accessed on 11 May 2020)
- Reynisson P, Persson J. Hospital costs for robot-assisted laparoscopic radical hysterectomy and pelvic lymphadenectomy. Gynecol Oncol. 2013 Jul;130(1):95-9.
- Rosenberg P, Kjolhede P, Sraf C, Bjurberg M, Borgfeldt C, Dahm-Kahler P, et al. Data quality in the Swedish Quality Register of Gynecologic Cancer a Swedish Gynecologic Cancer Group (SweGCG) study. Acta Oncol. 2018;57(3):346-53.
- Rosenbaum PR, Rubin DB. The central role of the propensity score in observational studies for causal effects Biometrika. 1983;70(1):41-55.

- Salvo G, Ramirez PT, Leitao MM, Cibula D, Wu X, Falconer H, Persson J, et al. Open Versus Minimally Invasive Radical Trachelectomy in Early-Stage Cervical Cancer: International Radical Trachelectomy Assessment Study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2021 Aug 27:S0002-9378(21)00963-7.
- Sayle AE, Savitz DA, Thorp JM Jr, Hertz-Picciotto I, Wilcox AJ. Sexual activity during late pregnancy and risk of preterm delivery. Obstet Gynecol. 2001 Feb;97(2):283-9.
- Sert BM, Abeler VM. Robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical hysterectomy (Piver type III) with pelvic node dissection--case report. Eur J Gynaecol Oncol. 2006;27(5):531-3.
- Sert BM, Boggess JF, Ahmad S, Jackson AL, Stavitzski NM, Dahl AA, et al. Robotassisted versus open radical hysterectomy: A multi-institutional experience for earlystage cervical cancer. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2016 Apr;42(4):513-22.
- Sert MB, Abeler V. Robot-assisted laparoscopic radical hysterectomy: comparison with total laparoscopic hysterectomy and abdominal radical hysterectomy; one surgeon's experience at the Norwegian Radium Hospital. Gynecol Oncol. 2011 Jun 1;121(3):600-4.
- Schiffman M, Wentzensen N. Human papillomavirus infection and the multistage carcinogenesis of cervical cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2013 Apr;22(4):553-60.
- Schmeler KM, Pareja R, Lopez Blanco A, Humberto Fregnani J, Lopes A, Perrotta M, Tsunoda AT et al. ConCerv: a prospective trial of conservative surgery for low-risk early-stage cervical cancer. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2021 Sep 7:ijgc-2021-002921.
- Schover LR, Fife M, Gershenson DM. Sexual dysfunction and treatment for early stage cervical cancer. Cancer. 1989 Jan 1;63(1):204-12.
- Sen K, Bonita R. Global health status: two steps forward, one step back. Lancet. 2000 Aug 12;356(9229):577-82.
- Shah CA, Beck T, Liao JB, Giannakopoulos NV, Veljovich D, Paley P. Surgical and oncologic outcomes after robotic radical hysterectomy as compared to open radical hysterectomy in the treatment of early cervical cancer. J Gynecol Oncol. 2017;28(6):e82.
- Shimada M, Kigawa J, Nishimura R, Yamaguchi S, Kuzuya K, Nakanishi T, et al. Ovarian metastasis in carcinoma of the uterine cervix. Gynecol Oncol. 2006 May;101(2):234-7.
- Smith ES, Moon AS, O'Hanlon R, Leitao MM Jr, Sonoda Y, Abu-Rustum NR, Mueller JJ. Radical Trachelectomy for the Treatment of Early-Stage Cervical Cancer: A Systematic Review. Obstet Gynecol. 2020 Sep;136(3):533-542.
- Silins, I., Ryd, W., Strand, A., Wadell, G., Tornberg, S., Hansson, B. G., Rylander, E. Chlamydia trachomatis infection and persistence of human papillomavirus. Int J Cancer, 2005;116(1), 110-115.
- Simms, K. T., Steinberg, J., Caruana, M., Smith, M. A., Lew, J. B., Soerjomataram, I., et al. Impact of scaled up human papillomavirus vaccination and cervical screening and the potential for global elimination of cervical cancer in 181 countries, 2020-99: a modelling study. Lancet Oncol, 20(3), 394-407.
- Stewart A, Graham E. Preterm birth: An overview of risk factors and obstetrical management. Dev Disabil Res Rev. 2010;16(4):285-8.

- Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, et al. Global cancer statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin. 2021 Feb 4.
- Tempfer CB, Tischoff I, Dogan A, Hilal Z, Schultheis B, Kern P, et al. Neuroendocrine carcinoma of the cervix: a systematic review of the literature. BMC Cancer. 2018 May 4;18(1):530.
- Tirlapur A, Willmott F, Lloyd P, et al. The management of pregnancy after trachelectomy for early cervical cancer. Obstet Gynaeco 2017;19(4):299-305.
- Uppal S, Gehrig PA, Peng K, Bixel KL, Matsuo K, Vetter MH, et al. Recurrence Rates in Patients With Cervical Cancer Treated With Abdominal Versus Minimally Invasive Radical Hysterectomy: A Multi-Institutional Retrospective Review Study. J Clin Oncol. 2020 Apr 1;38(10):1030-1040.
- van der Velden J, Mom CH. Tailoring radicality in early cervical cancer: how far can we go? J Gynecol Oncol. 2019;30:e30.
- van Leeuwen M, Husson O, Alberti P, Arraras JI, Chinot OL, Costantini A et al. Understanding the quality of life (QOL) issues in survivors of cancer: towards the development of an EORTC QOL cancer survivorship questionnaire. Health Qual Life Outcomes. 2018 Jun 4;16(1):114.
- Verleye L, Vergote I, Reed N, Ottevanger PB. Quality assurance for radical hysterectomy for cervical cancer: the view of the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer--Gynecological Cancer Group (EORTC-GCG). Ann Oncol. 2009 Oct;20(10):1631-8.
- Viswanathan AN, Deavers MT, Jhingran A, Ramirez PT, Levenback C, Eifel PJ. Small cell neuroendocrine carcinoma of the cervix: outcome and patterns of recurrence. Gynecol Oncol. 2004;93:27-33.
- Walboomers JM, Jacobs MV, Manos MM, Bosch FX, Kummer JA, Shah KV, Snijders PJ, Peto J, Meijer CJ, Muñoz N. Human papillomavirus is a necessary cause of invasive cervical cancer worldwide. J Pathol. 1999 Sep;189(1):12-9.
- Walker JL, Piedmonte MR, Spirtos NM, Eisenkop SM, Schlaerth JB, Mannel RS et al. Laparoscopy compared with laparotomy for comprehensive surgical staging of uterine cancer: Gynecologic Oncology Group Study LAP2. J Clin Oncol. 2009 Nov 10;27(32):5331-6.
- Wallin E, Flöter Rådestad A, Falconer H. Introduction of robot-assisted radical hysterectomy for early stage cervical cancer: impact on complications, costs and oncologic outcome. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2017 May;96(5):536-542.
- Wallin E, Falconer H, Rådestad AF. Sexual, bladder, bowel and ovarian function 1 year after robot-assisted radical hysterectomy for early-stage cervical cancer. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2019 Nov;98(11):1404-1412.
- Wang J, Andrae B, Strander B, Sparén P, Dillner J. Increase of cervical cancer incidence in Sweden in relation to screening history: population cohort study. Acta Oncol. 2020 Aug;59(8):988-993.
- Wang SW, Ma LL, Huang S, Liang L, Zhang JR. Role of Cervical Cerclage and Vaginal Progesterone in the Treatment of Cervical Incompetence with/without Preterm Birth History. Chin Med J (Engl). 2016 Nov 20;129(22):2670-2675.

- Wedin M, Fredrikson M, Ahlner E et al. Validation of the Lymphoedema Quality of Life Questionnaire (LYMQOL) in Swedish cancer patients. Acta Oncol. 2020 Mar;59(3):365-371.
- Wenzel HHB, Smolders RGV, Beltman JJ, Lambrechts S, Trum HW, Yigit R, et al. Survival of patients with early-stage cervical cancer after abdominal or laparoscopic radical hysterectomy: a nationwide cohort study and literature review. Eur J Cancer. 2020 Jul;133:14-21.
- Wethington SL, Cibula D, Duska LR, et al. An international series on abdominal radical trachelectomy: 101 patients and 28 pregnancies. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2012 Sep;22(7):1251-7.
- Wyatt PR, OwolabiT, Meier C, HuangT. Age-specific risk of fetal loss observed in a second trimester serumscreening population. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2005;192:240–6
- Yim, G.W.; Kim, S.W.; Nam, E.J.; Kim, S.; Kim, Y.T. Learning curve analysis of robotassisted radical hysterectomy for cervical cancer: Initial experience at a single institution. J. Gynecol. Oncol. 2013, 24, 303–312.
- Zanagnolo V, Minig L, Rollo D, Tomaselli T, Aletti G, Bocciolone L, et al. Clinical and Oncologic Outcomes of Robotic Versus Abdominal Radical Hysterectomy for Women With Cervical Cancer: Experience at a Referral Cancer Center. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2016 Mar;26(3):568-74.
- Zusterzeel PL, Pol FJ, van Ham M, Zweemer RP, Bekkers RL, Massuger LF, Verheijen RH. Vaginal Radical Trachelectomy for Early-Stage Cervical Cancer: Increased Recurrence Risk for Adenocarcinoma. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2016 Sep;26(7):1293-9.